

Trauma and young people

Moving toward trauma-informed services and systems







Act 1968 and subsequent amendments, no part may be reproduced, stored or transmitted by any means without prior written permission of Orygen, The National Centre of Excellence in Youth Mental Health.

Bendall, S., Phelps, A., Browne, V., Metcalf, O., Cooper, J., Rose, B., Nursey, J. & Fava, N. *Trauma and young people. Moving toward trauma-informed services and systems.* Melbourne: Orygen, The National Centre of Excellence in Youth Mental Health, 2018.

Disclaimer This information is provided for general educational and information purposes only. It is current as at the date of publication and is intended to be relevant for all Australian states and territories (unless stated otherwise) and may not be applicable in other jurisdictions. Any diagnosis and/or treatment decisions in respect of an individual patient should be made based on your professional investigations and opinions in the context of the clinical circumstances of the patient. To the extent permitted by law, Orygen, The National Centre of Excellence in Youth Mental Health will not be liable for any loss or damage arising from your use of or reliance on this information. You rely on your own professional skill and judgement in conducting your own health care practice. Orygen, The National Centre of Excellence in Youth Mental Health does not endorse or recommend any products, treatments or services referred to in this information.

Locked Bag 10 Parkville Vic 3052 Australia



Trauma and young people

Moving toward trauma-informed services and systems

Acknowledgements

This report was led by Orygen, The National Centre of Excellence in Youth Mental Health (Orygen) in partnership with Phoenix Australia, Centre for Posttraumatic Mental Health. Through this partnership both organisations contributed resources and expertise through all stages of the report's development.

Key contributors

Orygen and Phoenix Australia would like to recognise the following individuals who made a substantial contribution to this report through the provision of information, literature reviews, data analysis, advice and feedback.

- Vivienne Browne
 Senior Policy Analyst, Orygen
- Dr Sarah Bendall Senior Research Fellow, Trauma Research Lead, Orygen
- Associate Professor Andrea Phelps, Deputy Director, Phoenix Australia
- Dr John Cooper Consultant Psychiatrist, Phoenix Australia
- Dr Olivia Metcalf
 Clinical Research Specialist, Phoenix Australia
- Nicholas Fava Policy and Research Assistant, Orygen
- Brigette Rose
 Policy Analyst, Orygen
- Jane Nursey
 Phoenix Australia
- Katherine Truss and Jocelyn Liao Siling Masters students, Psychological Sciences, University of Melbourne

Participants in consultations

Orygen and Phoenix Australia would also like to recognise the following key organisations and individuals who participated in consultation throughout 2017 which informed the development of this report. These included an online survey, stakeholder roundtable held in Melbourne in May 2017 and individual meetings. *Please note: the final report reflects Orygen and Phoenix Australia's analysis and independent conclusions. It may not necessarily reflect all the opinions or conclusions of those involved in the consultations.*

Emily Brown, headspace Darwin (hYEPP) Miranda Cross, Social Work Student John Dalgleish, yourtown Corrine Davis and Raelene Jones, Centre for Excellence in Child and Family Welfare Dr Virginia Dods, Commission for Children and Young People Dr Helen Kambourisdis and Karen Hogan Gatehouse, Royal Children's Hospital Professor Justin Kenardy, University of Queensland Dr Cathy Kezelman AM, Blue Knot Foundation Noel Macnamara, Australian Childhood Foundation Professor Brett McDermott, James Cook University Nicola Palfrey, Australian Child and Adolescent Trauma, Loss and Grief Network Ric Pawsey, Take Two, Berry Street Dr Sarah Pollack, Mind Australia Teresa Sedgley, Veterans and Veterans Families Counselling Service (VVCS) Dr Lyn O'Grady, Kidsmatter National Project, Australian Psychological Society Wilma Peters, PhD Candidate, Orygen Carsten Schley, headspace Sunshine Zoe Teh, Student Tina Yutong Li, Medical Student





Contents

Executive summary	6	
Opportunities and recommendations 9		
Section one Introduction	13	
Section two What is trauma and how prevalent is it among young people?	16	
Definitions	16	
Trauma and mental ill-health	10	
Prevalence of trauma among young people and youth populations in Australia	20	
Section three Impact of trauma	25	
Individual impacts	25	
Economic impacts	28	
Section four Disclosure and help-seeking	31	
Section five Trauma-informed care	36	
What is Trauma-informed care	36	
Trauma-informed care in youth mental health	38	
Trauma-informed care in other youth services and systems	40	
Trauma-informed care for young people: What does the evidence say?	46	

Section six Trauma assessment	50
Mental health services	50
Screening across other services and systems	51
Section seven Trauma treatment	55
Section eight A 'systems approach' to young people and trauma	61
Core elements for a 'systems approach'	63
Current challenges in an Australian context	63
Cross-sector collaboration/integration at the regional level	64
Section nine Discussion and conclusion	68
References	71

Executive summary

Trauma and its impact

Experiences of trauma are common and international studies suggest that between half to two-thirds of young people will have been exposed to at least one traumatic event by the age of 16 years. For young people in contact with the justice system or in the care of family and human services, from refugee backgrounds, those working in armed forces or emergency services, or young Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islanders, the likelihood of having experienced trauma is much higher.

A distinction is often made between Type I and Type II trauma. Type I trauma is generally a single event that involves witnessing or experiencing an event that involves threat of serious injury or death. Type II trauma, on the other hand, involves prolonged and repeated experiences of trauma, abuse or neglect, often referred to as complex trauma. In some cases, trauma reactions can arise without direct exposure to the event (secondary or vicarious trauma) and may even be transmitted to subsequent generations (intergenerational trauma).

Reactions to trauma exposure vary and some young people will even draw strength and personal resilience and fortitude from an adverse or traumatic event. However, for many others, the negative impact of these experiences may persist, exacerbate over time, or develop later in life. The greater the number, and severity, of adverse experiences the greater the risk of mental distress, depression, smoking, disability and unemployment. Individuals with six or more adverse childhood experiences have been found to have a 20-year reduction in their lifespan. Not surprisingly then, economic evaluations nationally and internationally have reported that trauma results in significant costs to the community, across healthcare, justice systems, family welfare, as well as lost productivity and tax revenue.

In particular, trauma exposure can increase the risk of mental ill-health, lengthen the duration of the illness, compound its severity and complexity, and can impact on treatment response. Posttraumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) has provided a clinical diagnosis through which the symptoms and impact of trauma can be understood and treated. The more complex the trauma, the more complex the symptoms of PTSD are likely to be. However, it is important to note that trauma-related mental health diagnoses go beyond PTSD and can include anxiety, depression, psychosis, personality disorders, self-harm and suicide-related behaviours, eating disorders, and comorbidity with alcohol and substance misuse.

Seeking help and disclosure

Early intervention for the impact of trauma is critical, particularly in instances where mental ill-health onsets, or is exacerbated, as a consequence. However, many young people do not disclose trauma or seek help. Reasons include multiple systemic barriers which hinder professional help-seeking for trauma, such as personal financial limitations and a lack of service or clinical specialist availability (also well documented across a range of mental health issues). Other reasons are more personal or experiential. They include: fearing the consequences of disclosure; a lack of trust in professionals or the health system; not knowing how to disclose; or feeling ashamed or embarrassed. For some young people, intergenerational or cyclical trauma also prevents disclosure as it is normalised and/or considered an everyday and accepted part of life. While some young people appear to have their concerns validated through negative professional help-seeking experiences, other young people consider professional help-seeking important and that it can provide a sense of relief or freedom in disclosing the trauma and taking assertive action to address it.

However, many service providers consulted for this report identified inadequate enquiry about/ assessment of trauma in young people by youth mental health services. In part this is due to a lack of capacity to respond, concerns about retraumatisation, a lack of availability and training in assessment tools, or a belief that trauma treatment should be provided separately. As such, there appears to be a need for tools or processes for service providers to improve trauma disclosure among young clients (across multiple contexts). These should be of practical utility in a range of clinical and non-clinical settings and support nonjudgmental, validating professional responses.

Trauma-informed care for young people

One of the approaches to improving the capacity for services to increase a sense of safety, trust and understanding, which in turn may support disclosure, is trauma-informed care. This approach has been increasingly adopted across a range of Australian youth-focused service settings. While trauma-informed care is not designed to directly ameliorate any specific symptoms related to trauma exposure, it does aim to provide a service environment (through policy and organisational level strategies and frameworks) that takes account of the specific needs and sensitivities of those who have experienced trauma.

While the principles of trauma-informed care are widely understood across mental health, juvenile justice, child protection and other youth-focused service systems, the approach appears to be inconsistently operationalised, limiting the ability to ensure quality and develop the evidence base. This could be a result of differing core service goals across systems as well as a lack of clear guidance in government policy and contract documents regarding its implementation and evaluation. Indeed, despite a recent increase in the literature regarding trauma-informed care, most research currently focuses on improvements in awareness and perceived capacity and capability by providers. Significant research gaps remain, including whether trauma-informed program implementation leads to meaningful outcomes for young people.

Trauma-specific treatments

Stakeholders consulted for this report identified a number of barriers to providing effective treatment for trauma in young people that can be addressed through assertive policy efforts, workforce development activities and funding arrangements. These barriers included inadequate diagnostic frameworks for young people with complex trauma experiences, a limited number of appropriate mental health practitioners skilled in trauma treatment approaches or an understanding of trauma, and an insufficient number of Medicare Benefits Schedule (MBS) Better Access sessions to provide the support needed.

A literature review conducted for this report also found that, beyond PTSD, there is limited evidence for effective treatment of issues arising from complex trauma in young people, or the impact of trauma on the symptomology and treatment responses across a broad range of mental health diagnoses. This report identifies a need for trials and systematic reviews that respond to these significant research gaps.

A systems approach to trauma

Young people with experiences of trauma, particularly of complex trauma, are likely to be engaged in multiple services and systems that are responding to their immediate needs for safety and wellbeing (including child protection) as well as those responding to or mitigating against the negative impact of trauma on a young person's life (including mental health, physical health, drug and alcohol services, juvenile justice services and education).

However, as the recent Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Abuse found, our current service systems are inadequate in regards to their capability and capacity to respond to the needs of individuals with trauma histories who are involved in, or move in and out of, multiple services (1). The resulting 'merry go round' of service presentations and representations, and the telling and re-telling trauma histories, can contribute to a negative, ineffectual and traumatising experience of the Australian health and human services system. This situation has in part occurred through: a lack of inter- and intragovernment leadership and policy; an inconsistent understanding of the implementation of traumainformed approaches across, and even within, systems; workforce capacity and capability issues; and a lack of targeted funding streams to support efforts to achieve cross-system collaboration for what is, often, a shared client group.

Innovative and regionally responsive mechanisms for cross-sector collaboration to respond to the needs of young people experiencing heightened risk and vulnerability have been developed in Australia and internationally. These approaches have demonstrated improved outcomes for these young people, including in education and housing security.

Opportunities and recommendations

This report identifies a number of opportunities to improve the response to trauma among Australian young people, with a particular focus on improving identification, support and treatment within mental health systems. Across all the actions and activities described below, it is crucial that sector experts (across trauma and youth mental health) and individuals with a lived experience are involved and contribute to their design, implementation and evaluation.

Policy

There is a need for all government mental health policies to recognise the extent and impact of trauma experiences among young people, particularly those who are experiencing mental ill-health.

All Australian governments

- The Council of Australian Governments (COAG) Health Council should drive a national policy agenda for trauma, recognising it as a matter of national significance that requires a coordinated response from all Australian governments. A key priority should include early intervention to respond to the experience and impact of trauma among youth populations.
- 2. Through this national agenda, a National Partnership Agreement (NPA) for trauma and young people should be developed and funded by all Australian governments. The focus of this agreement should be the development and implementation of a nationally consistent systems approach for young people who have experienced trauma. This should be informed by:

- A national expert reference group (including individuals with a lived experience).
- The literature, models and evidence described in this report.

State and territory governments

- 3. All state and territory governments should clearly describe responses to 'trauma' and 'adversity' in policies across a range of youth service systems, including mental health, juvenile justice, human and family services (e.g. out of home care, child protection) and education. This should focus on providing a consistent approach to the implementation and translation of trauma-informed care across state and territory funded mental health services.
- 4. State and territory government mental health policy documents should articulate activities and strategies to build the skills and capabilities of the mental health workforce to deliver evidence-based trauma assessment and treatment.
- 5. State and territory governments should also consider developing 'youth at risk' or 'vulnerable youth' strategies which can provide a whole-ofgovernment/multi-portfolio response to young people who have experienced trauma.

Trauma and young people Moving toward trauma-informed services and systems

Regional service planning and coordination

Effective trauma responses for young people must recognise there are large numbers of young people engaged in mental health services who have complex and severe trauma reactions for whom a systemic response is needed.

- 6. The Australian Government should engage youth mental health and trauma sector experts to expand on the work of this report and provide nationally consistent guidance for Primary Health Networks (PHNs) on:
 - Understanding the experience and impact of trauma on young people's mental health.
 - The current evidence for effective interventions and treatments.
 - Commissioning to support evidence-based service design and delivery which responds to trauma and young people.
 - Undertaking needs assessment and service planning activities which include traumainformed care and treatment. This includes identifying:
 - > existing services and gaps in mental health service delivery
 - barriers to mental health service access for young people with experiences of trauma and referral uptakes by mental health services from other services
 - > overlap or duplications of trauma-focused responses provided by other systems working with young people who have experienced or are experiencing trauma (e.g. human and social services, justice and emergency departments).
- 7. Through the NPA (described in Recommendation 2), funding should be provided for cross-sector coordinated care and/ or service activities at a regional level. These should focus on young people with experiences of trauma who are at risk of homelessness, offending, early school leaving, mental ill-health and substance misuse.

Trauma assessments

While clinical trauma assessment tools have been developed and validated for child and adolescent populations there is a need to develop and validate a trauma assessment tool for young people across the 12-25-year age span. Tools which screen for the symptoms and impact of complex trauma in this age group (as opposed to a PTSD assessment) also appear to be needed.

- 8. Develop and trial a trauma-informed, youth specific tool to assess the presence and impacts of trauma in young people aged 12-25 years. This would include the following components:
 - Component One: Develop an assessment tool which should include a clinically significant threshold point regarding the severity impact of trauma and include PTSD, complex PTSD (C-PTSD) and, broader trauma-related symptoms. With funding provided through Australian research funding bodies, this tool should be tested and validated through a research trial in 10 youth mental health services.
 - Component Two: Develop a training package and clinical manual for administering the assessment tool with funding provided by the Australian Government.
- 9. Once the youth specific trauma assessment tool has been validated, the Australian Government should create a separate Better Access MBS item specifically to undertake this assessment. This item should be available conditional on:
 - a young person being in receipt of a mental health care plan by a GP
 - the clinician being accredited to administer the assessment tool (via successful completion of the training package)
 - the clinician submitting a report back to the GP outlining the symptoms and impact of any trauma reported which will confirm the assessment has been undertaken utilising this tool.

Service delivery and workforce

There is an urgent need to improve the capability and capacity of youth mental health services and psychological service providers to respond effectively to experiences of trauma.

- 10. The Australian Government should develop a targeted primary mental health care funding package through which a young person with a severe trauma presentation could then be provided with the evidence-based treatment dosage and duration. This should:
 - be made available to services through the Primary Health Networks (PHNs) commissioning processes, with clearly defined specifications and developed with technical expertise and support from Orygen and Phoenix Australia, to ensure national consistency and compliance.
 - utilise funding options through both the MBS (Better Access) Initiative as well as the broader range of service options provided through the Access to Allied Psychologists (ATAPS) program, or the development of individually targeted packages of care clearly tied to the evidence-based treatment modalities
 - match trauma treatment to a stepped-care model delivered by clinicians with advanced practice training. Over a period of 12 months this would increase incrementally to 20 sessions (with review points after 6, 10 sessions and 15 sessions) for those with severe and complex presentations of traumarelated mental ill-health.
- 11. Increase the number of service providers who are able to respond effectively to trauma among young people and mitigate against the risk of vicarious trauma experienced by staff working with clients who have trauma histories. This should include:
 - COAG to engage a national stakeholder group (including university and training peak bodies and other key professional bodies), to develop and achieve consensus on trauma-related course curriculum. This would be embedded in the education and training for early career professionals likely to work in service systems that have frequent contact with young people who have trauma histories.

- Orygen, in partnership with the University of Melbourne Youth Mental Health Graduate Program, to develop an advanced practice Trauma and youth mental health training and supervision package.
- 12. Improve awareness of trauma and its impact on youth mental health among young people, their families and the broader youth services sector, including mental health. This should include improvements to information available on government-funded youth mental health websites, such as information on the symptoms and effects of complex, interpersonal, intergenerational and secondary trauma and its effects. Information on clinical assessment should also be updated to recognise trauma as a distinct diagnoses from anxiety disorders (as now recognised in the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, the DSM 5).
- 13. The National Mental Health Commission, through their remit on monitoring and reporting on mental health and suicide prevention, should include measures specific to the implementation of trauma-informed care where policies and services have identified this as a key service component. This should also be a focus of state and territory mental health commissions with a similar monitoring function.

Research and knowledge translation to build and disseminate the evidence base for trauma and youth people

A significant number of gaps in the available research evidence have been identified through this briefing, although it is a growing area of interest. The paucity of research available on effective responses and interventions for young people aged 12-25 years across the broad range of trauma experiences needs to be addressed.

- 14. The National Health and Medical Research Council, the Medical Research Future Fund and the Australian Research Council to respond to gaps in research through supporting a trauma and young person focused research agenda focused on:
 - development and trial of a youth specific trauma assessment tool as per Recommendation 8
 - whether trauma-informed program implementation leads to meaningful outcomes in the short or long-term for young people and their families
 - researching effective and appropriate therapies and interventions (including technology and online interventions) for young people with Complex PTSD
 - including trauma exposure in research on mental health treatments for young people with any presenting conditions
 - a cost-benefit analysis of both traumainformed care and new and emerging treatment approaches
 - family-centred approaches for young people aged 12-25 years.
- 15. The Australian Government to fund the development of an evidence clearinghouse dedicated to trauma-informed care and specific treatment in Australia.
 - This would be administered by Phoenix Australia and assist in consolidating different trauma-informed approaches across different populations and age-groups. The Australian Government should also seek co-investment from state and territory governments given the benefits they would also receive in the identification of effective, evidence-based trauma programs and interventions.

Section One

Introduction

Trauma and young people is a report developed through a partnership between Orygen, The National Centre of Excellence in Youth Mental Health (Orygen) and Phoenix Australia, Centre for Posttraumatic Mental Health (Phoenix Australia).

The report has been informed through a review of the academic and grey literature on trauma and young people including prevalence, impacts and the aetiology or concurrence with mental health conditions. A comprehensive review of the national and international literature on trauma-informed care and treatments has been undertaken, including a scan of Australian, State and Territory government's policies and plans across the areas of mental health, suicide prevention, juvenile justice, child welfare, drug and alcohol and homelessness.

A review of evidence was also conducted to identify the most relevant, high quality (controlled studies) treatment outcome research published in peer reviewed literature in the past five years on trauma-specific interventions for young people who are experiencing mental ill-health following the experience of trauma, abuse or neglect. The authors also reviewed the current evidence base supporting trauma-informed care in adolescents. This yielded nearly a hundred peer-reviewed studies, with approximately half of these studies published within the last two years, reflecting the increasing interest in building an evidence base supporting trauma-informed care.

Representatives from the trauma and youth mental health sectors were engaged in consultation at various points in the report's development. This included an online consultation (Appendix 1) of over 20 key national stakeholders in the field of youth services, trauma and/or mental health which was followed up with a faceto-face roundtable event held on 25 May 2017 to further discuss and refine the key findings and recommendations emerging from this work.

To ensure that the report also reflected the views of young people, data was used from a wider project at Orygen, which collected subjective experiences about the facilitators and barriers to help-seeking and disclosure in young people with trauma exposure from online mental health forum posts. A qualitative descriptive approach was utilised in this project to analyse 119 forum posts from beyondblue and 128 posts from ReachOut forums.

Given the identified difficulties in disclosing and help-seeking, the observational nature of internet forum posts allowed access to information about young people's experience of trauma exposure. It also provided access to data about the barriers to disclosure from young people who have not formally disclosed to peers or professionals, rather than from only those young people already in contact with the mental health system.

Posts were included if the information was publicly accessible without a registration or password, if the lead post was published within the last year at the time of data collection, and if the lead post contained keywords ('trauma', 'posttraumatic stress' and/or 'PTSD', or described experiences commonly cited as being traumatic, such as sexual abuse, physical assault, bullying, serious accident), and if the post was written in English. Posts were excluded if posters identified themselves as being an adult (above 25 years old) or a child (below 13 years old), or included second-hand experiences that were not self-reports. The current policy paper utilised data coded under the themes of treatment, disclosure and help-seeking.

As forum posts often do not contain identifiable information such as age, location and gender, the extent to which the current analysis can be transferable to all contexts is unknown. Additionally, it is not possible to confirm whether all forum posters were within the age range of 12-25 years old.

Utilising this breadth of information across the published evidence base, grey literature, policy documents, expert opinion and the experiences of young people, this report aims to provide government policy makers, service planners and providers and the broader community with a series of recommendations on how the response to the effects of trauma among young people can be improved across:

- 1. Youth-focused mental health policies, services and programs where the dominant frame for responding to trauma is currently through diagnosis and treatment of PTSD.
- Service systems which are likely to have ongoing and intensive contact with young people who have experienced trauma and adversity, particularly in childhood. Many of these services will be providing care and support to the same young people.

It is important to note that this report does not address or provide recommendations regarding those functions of service delivery that respond directly to current abuse and neglect such as police, child protection services and family violence services.

Further, the word 'trauma' can often be used inconsistently, referring at times to an event and at other times to the psychological impact of an event. Technically, trauma means wound or injury, which applied to mental health, means an injury to a person's psychological or emotional wellbeing. In this report we have endeavoured to use *traumatic event* or *traumatic experience* to refer to an event that has resulted in psychological injury and *trauma* to refer to the injury itself. The experience of trauma can contribute to, or compound, the development of many different forms of mental ill-health, beyond diagnoses of PTSD.

Section Two

What is trauma and how prevalent is it among young people?

2.1 Definitions

Trauma can occur through exposure to a singular event or compounded cumulative negative experiences and influences that pose a threat to personal safety, wellbeing and, in some instances, life. Trauma can also be a result of being exposed to the death, suffering or injury of another person. For the purposes of this report, different experiences of trauma (Table 1) are defined which may present differently in young people and/or require a different service or clinical response.

TABLE 1 - EXPERIENCES OF TRAUMA

Type of trauma	Description
Single incident trauma	Single incident trauma is sometimes described in the literature as Type I Trauma and 'relates to an unexpected and 'out of the blue' event such as a natural disaster, traumatic accident, terrorist attack or single episode of assault, abuse or witnessing of such an event' (2).
Complex trauma	Complex trauma is sometimes described in the literature as Type II Trauma and relates to prolonged or repeated traumatic events that often begin in childhood and extend over long periods of time. Typically the events are interpersonal, such as neglect, physical and sexual abuse (5). Experiences of complex trauma are prevalent in young people presenting with a broad range of psychiatric diagnoses and significantly compound the severity and complexity of these presentations.
Secondary trauma	Secondary trauma can arise when someone hears first-hand about the traumatic experience of another, for example professionals working with traumatised populations, including mental health and social workers (3). It can also occur through exposure to accounts of trauma by peers or the media (4).
Intergenerational trauma	Intergenerational trauma is the impact of trauma experienced in parents' lives being passed down to their children. Intergenerational trauma is often discussed in the context of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander young people (6) and among children of refugees (7, 8). It can also be experienced by children of veterans and other parents continuing to be affected by their own trauma.

Adversity is a term often used in trauma literature, sometimes interchangeably, although the term refers to experiences of disadvantage and difficulties which may or may not necessarily be traumatising or deeply distressing. For example, the list of Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACEs) which were developed through an important longitudinal American study, relate to a broader set of experiences which include 'experiences of neglect, abuse or violence within the family, being forced to take on adult responsibilities (as in the case of young carers), or living in households where people are misusing substances' (9) p5.

2.2 Trauma and mental ill-health

It is now well recognised that the experience of trauma can contribute to, or compound, the development of many different forms of mental ill-health, beyond diagnoses of PTSD (Figure 1). In an Australian study, around two in three children and adolescents attending a Child and Adolescent Mental Health Service (CAMHS) were found to have experienced an adverse event within the past 12 months with 20 per cent experiencing three or more of these adversities (10). Historically, research has shown that an overwhelming majority of public mental health clients (including adolescents in inpatient care) have multiple experiences of trauma (11, 12).

Trauma experiences can increase the risk of onset of mental ill-health, lengthen the duration of the illness, compound the severity and complexity of mental ill-health and impact on responses to treatment (13). Further, the experience of severe mental ill-health such as psychosis and some associated service responses and treatment interventions can, in and of itself, be traumatising for young people (14).

Trauma-specific diagnoses

Posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD) – is a particular set of reactions that can develop in people who have been through a traumatic event which involved experiencing or witnessing actual or threatened death, serious injury, or sexual violence (15). PTSD was removed from anxiety disorders and is now recognised in the DSM-5 as a separate disorder. Among children and young people, around one in six will develop PTSD after a traumatic event although this varies widely across type of trauma experienced and gender (e.g. lowest for boys with non-interpersonal trauma, highest for girls with interpersonal trauma) (16). PTSD is only one clinical manifestation following a traumatic event or experience and it is important that responses to trauma are inclusive of a much broader range of clinical and behavioural presentations.

Complex PTSD (C-PTSD) – is a psychological response to repetitive, prolonged trauma involving harm or neglect particularly during childhood. It extends beyond the core PTSD reactions to impact on (1) emotion processing, (2) self-organisation and (3) relational functioning (17). While not recognised as a clinical diagnosis in the DSM-5, C-PTSD is increasingly referred to in the literature with varying levels of support as a distinct diagnosis requiring a different treatment response.

Other trauma-related mental health conditions

A significant body of literature describes the association between childhood trauma and the increased risk for mental ill-health in adulthood, with many mental health problems having their onset in adolescence or young adulthood (18). These illnesses are often part of the sequelae of trauma and can be present with or without PTSD and C-PTSD symptoms. They include (but are not limited to):

Anxiety – Early emotional trauma has been shown to be a risk factor for the development of anxiety disorders (panic, generalised anxiety and social anxiety) with those with early emotional trauma being 1.9 to 3.6 fold more likely to develop anxiety disorders than those without early emotional trauma (19).

Depression - Childhood experiences of emotional abuse and/or neglect have been shown to be strongly associated with depression. Associations have also been identified for childhood sexual abuse, physical abuse and experiences of domestic violence (20). Children who had experienced physical or multiple types of abuse appear to be at heightened risk of developing a lifetime major depressive disorder in early adulthood (21).

Psychosis – Experiences of physical and/or sexual abuse are common in young people presenting with first episode psychosis and a number of studies have demonstrated some evidence to suggest a relationship between childhood trauma and psychotic disorders (14). A recent systematic review and meta-analysis found traumas in childhood were associated with symptoms of hallucinations and delusions within psychotic disorders (22). Young people with these experiences were also more likely to present with a comorbid diagnosis at program entry and more likely to attempt suicide during treatment (23).

Personality disorders – Exposure to trauma prior to and during adolescence (including abuse and also adverse environments and maladaptive parenting) has been found to have significant impacts on personality development and increases the risk of a young person developing Borderline Personality Disorder (BPD) (24). A comprehensive review of evidence published between 1995 and 2007 found support for a causal relationship between childhood trauma and the development of BPD (25) although there continues to remain debate on this in the recent literature.

Self-harm and suicide-related behaviours – Childhood abuse and neglect have been associated with suicidal ideation and attempts across adolescents in community, clinical, and high risk samples across all demographics, mental health conditions, family and peer factors, with stronger associations found for sexual and emotional abuse compared to physical abuse and neglect (26). PTSD has also been associated with increased prior attempts of suicide and current suicidal ideation in the general population (but not suicide itself) (27).

Eating disorders – A recent study found that PTSD was observed in 33.9 per cent of patients (general population) with an eating disorder. No differences for type of eating disorder were found, although the severity of eating disorder was higher among those also experiencing PTSD (28). In particular, sexual abuse, as well as other types of abuse and neglect in childhood, have been widely linked to increased risk of eating disorders in children, adolescents and adults (29-31).

Complexity and comorbidity

Responses related to, or compounded by, trauma are complex. The idea that a mental health diagnosis of PTSD is, in and of itself, sufficient to understand and respond to the myriad of impacts, responses and effects of complex (as well as secondary and intergenerational trauma) has been challenged by many in the sector (12). Issues regarding the current application of the evidence base for PTSD treatment across the complexity of trauma presentations and experiences are also discussed in Section Seven of this report.

Young people with a history of prolonged and repeated trauma (as opposed to trauma that is time limited or related to a single traumatic event) present with clinical characteristics that transcend the current criteria."

Service provider

Responses need to be multifaceted (32) and address:

- a range of symptomology;
- the underlying causes of trauma (which may still be being experienced);
- and the impacts across the individual's lifespan (as well as the following generations) including: disengagement from social, educational and economic participation, homelessness, drug and alcohol use, mental illness, self-harming behaviours and family breakdown. (33).

For example, stakeholders described the complexity of working with a young person who had a history of sexual abuse, who was presenting with symptoms of psychosis, compounded by substance abuse issues, who was also experiencing homelessness, unemployment and suicidal ideation.

As such, there appears to be a need for the following:

- Inclusion of complex trauma presentations in diagnostic frameworks for appropriate and effective mental health care and treatment to be provided
- stronger policy and system drivers for responses across human services, mental health, substance abuse, housing and relationship services (32).

The majority of young people will require an approach that is tailored specifically to their needs, the type of trauma they have experienced, the severity of this, the age when this trauma occurred. Much of this is not taken into account by many mental health services when developing a treatment plan for young people."

Service provider



2.3 Prevalence of trauma among young people and youth populations in Australia

While there is limited Australian data available specifically on the experiences of trauma in young people, the literature suggests that between 57-75 per cent of Australians will experience a potentially traumatic event at some point in their lives (34, 35). International studies also suggest around half to two-thirds of young people will have been exposed to at least one traumatic event by the age of 16 years (36, 37). For Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander young people, trauma experiences are more likely to be a complex combination of both current and intergenerational experiences of trauma.

In 2007, among the general population of Australian young people aged 16-24 years, 15 per cent were affected by anxiety disorders of which the most common was PTSD^a (38).

Experiences of trauma are common among particular groups of young people in Australia including:

- Children and young people who live in out-ofhome care (39) most commonly because of issues of abuse or neglect (40), this includes approximately 43,009 Australian young people (41). 60 per cent have been found to have a major psychiatric disorder diagnosis with posttraumatic stress among the most common (41). Children and young people in, or who have left, out-of-home care have an increased likelihood of mental health issues and attempting suicide as adults than their peers who have not been in care (42).
- Young people who are under youth justice supervision, of whom there are approximately 5,600 in Australia on an average day (43). 80 per cent of young people in detention have been found to have experienced trauma (44). A survey of young people in juvenile detention in NSW found that 81 per cent of females and 57 per cent of male young people reported that they had been abused or neglected (45). Further, a Victorian Department of Health and Human Services snapshot of young offenders detained on sentence and remand found 63 per cent were victims of abuse, trauma or neglect (46). Another study found that each additional adverse childhood experience increased the risk of becoming a serious, chronic and violent

juvenile offender by more than 35 per cent (47). The experience of detention, including lockdowns, isolation, threats from others and conflict among detainees are also likely to result in further experiences of trauma (48).

- Young people who arrived through the Humanitarian Programme, of whom there were 19,320 between 2010-11 and 2014-15 (49). Many of these young people and their families will have had experiences of violence directed to themselves and/or witnessed violence or deaths. They may be traumatised due to separation from family members, as well as their experiences in temporary accommodation, refugee camps, settlements and mandatory detention centres (50). Rates of PTSD among resettled refugee children and adolescents in Western countries have been found to be up to 17 per cent (51). Young people who are resettled may also face racial discrimination, which may bring both new adversity and/or may remind the young person of previous prejudice faced in their country of origin (52).
- Young people who are homeless. In Australia in 2017 this was estimated to be more than 26,000 young people aged 12-24 years (53). Trauma has been found to be an important factor in young peoples' pathway to homelessness (54). 97 per cent of homeless participants in one Australian study were found to have experienced more than four traumatic events (55). Few studies have assessed PTSD among people (all ages) who are experiencing homelessness. One study found 79 per cent of the sample met criteria for a lifetime diagnosis of PTSD, while 12-month prevalence was 41 per cent (56).
- Young people in certain occupational groups such as the armed forces (57) and emergency services (58). Research in the UK has found that younger recruits in the armed forces were more likely to suffer posttraumatic stress disorder, and that those from disadvantaged backgrounds were most at risk. Forces Watch, a UK group which campaigns to raise the minimum age of recruitment from 16 to 18 (in Australia recruitment age is 17) claims those who join at 16 and 17 are twice as likely to develop posttraumatic stress disorder (59). In Australia, ex-service personnel aged 18-29 years have been found to have a higher rate of suicide than men of the same age in the general population, with exposure to traumatic environments and events a key risk factor (60). Among trainee

paramedics, 94 per cent had been found to have directly experienced trauma, with 16 per cent meeting PTSD criteria (61).

- LGBTIQ young people: 61 per cent of Australian LGBTIQ young people reported verbal abuse because of homophobia and 18 per cent reported physical abuse. 24 per cent reported they had experienced verbal and physical abuse in the family home and 80 per cent experienced abuse at school (62). In a recent Australian study of over 800 transgender young people aged 14-25 years, approximately 25 per cent had been diagnosed with PTSD in their lifetime (63).
- Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander young people have an increased risk of experiencing complex trauma directly or through secondary exposure (intergenerational trauma), as described in more detail in Spotlight 1.

Spotlight 1: Experience of trauma among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander young people

Many Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander young people are growing up in supportive families, communities and cultures, all of which lead to a strengthened sense of identity, connection and good wellbeing.

However, there are also significant numbers of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander young people who experience the ongoing repercussions of past government policies and a persistent high rate of separation from family and community. This has contributed to high rates of grief and trauma (including intergenerational trauma).

Historical trauma, together with current trauma, can lead to a vicious cycle of physical and mental health problems, addiction, incarceration, self-harm and suicide (64), as evidenced by Australian data and research. For example Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander young people are 5.4 times more likely than non-Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander young people to be hospitalised for assault and eight times as likely to have experienced substantiated abuse or neglect (65). A study of 221 Aboriginal persons in Australia (18-65 years) found over 97 per cent reported exposure to a traumatic event and 55.2 per cent met diagnostic criteria for PTSD (66). Another research project focusing on adolescents and young adults in the Kimberly region found the overall prevalence of participants who met the criteria for a PTSD diagnosis by self-report was 14 per cent for adolescents and 16 per cent for young adults (67).

Figure 2. Groups of young people in Australia with a high prevalance of trauma



Experiences of trauma include single incidents, secondary exposure, prolonged or repeated events, and may be intergenerational.

Trauma exposure can increase the risk of mental ill-health, lengthen duration of illness, compound its severity and complexity, and can impact on treatment response.

Trauma-related mental health diagnoses go beyond PTSD, and can include anxiety, depression, psychosis, personality disorders, self-harm and suicide-related behaviours, eating disorders, and comorbidity with alcohol and substance misuse.

Half to two-thirds of young people will have been exposed to at least one traumatic event by the age of 16 years.

Trauma exposure is common among particular groups such as young people in out-of-home care or under youth justice supervision, refugee young people, those experiencing homelessness, certain occupations groups (for example emergency services, armed forces and veterans) and LGBTIQ young people. Historical and current trauma has also had a serious impact on the social and emotional wellbeing of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander young people. Trauma can have a devastating effect on the trajectory of a young person's life. Everything can be affected: their physical and mental health, self-worth and ability to develop healthy relationships. **Section Three**

Impact of trauma

3.1 Individual impacts

Young people react in a range of different ways to a traumatic event or series of traumatic experiences (Figure 2). Many young people are resilient and will not develop further problems after their experience. Some may even find they draw additional strength and personal resources. However, for others, reactions may persist or get worse over time, or they may only first become evident much later in life (68). The effect of adverse childhood experiences can be cumulative, with a 'progression of outcomes' including an increased risk of suicide (42). The range of trauma responses are illustrated in Figure 3.

Traumatic experiences, particularly in childhood and adolescence, can also play havoc with brain development, compromising core neural networks (69), and therefore, future cognitive functioning. There have been a number of imaging studies providing insight into the effects of childhood abuse on brain development, structure and function, with most finding evidence that maltreatment affects sensory systems and brain circuitry (70).

These brain changes can be adaptive responses to facilitate survival in an adverse situation (71). Feeling threatened in childhood, particularly from a person who is supposed to be a care giver, leaves the brain stranded between their survival reflex and attachment, diverting attention from other developmental tasks such as learning (72). This can also leave the individual in a state of high alert and more likely to be easily stressed by minor disruptions.



FIGURE 3: TRAJECTORIES OF TRAUMA (SOURCE: PHOENIX AUSTRALIA)

Potential for posttraumatic growth alongside all trajectories

For these young people, trauma can have devastating effects on the trajectory of their life. Everything can be affected: their physical and mental health and wellbeing, emotional responses, sense of self-worth, behaviours and abilities to develop healthy relationships. Along with the increased risk of developing a range of mental health conditions, discussed in the previous section, the future consequences of adverse childhood experiences have been explored in a major longitudinal research project called the ACE Study (Spotlight 2).

Spotlight 2: ACE Study

Experiences of persistent and lasting abuse and neglect during childhood and adolescence can lead to a wide range of future problems. The ACE Study is a well-regarded longitudinal investigation into the impact of childhood trauma. Participants were recruited to the study between 1995 and 1997 and have been engaged in long-term follow up across a range of health outcomes.

Ten adverse childhood experiences are measured in the study, these include:

- 1. Emotional abuse
- 2. Physical abuse
- 3. Sexual abuse
- 4. Household substance abuse
- 5. Household mental illness
- 6. Witness mother treated violently
- 7. Incarcerated household member
- 8. Parental separation or divorce
- 9. Emotional neglect
- 10. Physical neglect

Almost two-thirds of surveyed adults reported at least one ACE and more than one in five reported three or more ACEs (73). Numerous research papers published from the study since 1998 have shown clear connections between childhood trauma and later risky behaviours, illness and early death. These include that:

- There is a clear impact of adverse childhood experiences that had occurred, on average, half a century earlier on both mental and physical health: as the number of adverse experiences increased so did the risk of mental distress, depression, smoking, disability and unemployment (74).
- The ACE score had a strong graded relationship to the risk of drug initiation from early adolescence into adulthood and to problems with drug use and addiction (75).
- Individuals with six or more ACEs experienced a 20-year reduction in lifespan (76).

A range of other studies have also explored these impacts:

School incompletion and unemployment – A study involving long-term follow up of the personal economic consequences of childhood maltreatment found adults with documented histories of childhood abuse and/or neglect had lower levels of education, employment, earnings, and fewer assets as adults, compared to their peers. This study also found that there were gender differences, with women experiencing considerably poorer economic outcomes than men, including fewer years of education, lower earnings and they were less likely to have a bank account or own a vehicle (77).

Alcohol and substance use – There are a large number of studies documenting the link between the experience of trauma and substance use among adolescents. Trauma experience is both:

- A risk factor for future substance abuse and addiction. Studies have shown that the greater the number of adverse child experiences the more likely it will be that a person will misuse substances in adolescence and adulthood (78). One research project found that two-thirds of people who had experienced four or more adverse experiences in childhood were misusing substances, and were twice as likely to binge drink and eleven times more likely to use heroin or crack (79). The relationship appears to be particularly strong for young women (80). While many young people may use substances as a coping tool or to numb the distress of past memories (or even current events) this can have a further detrimental impact on neuro and cognitive development, lead to traumatic release of memories and/or dissociation, and increase the likelihood of lifetime addictions (9).
- A result of drug and alcohol misuse. For example, binge drinking or drug use can itself be a risk factor for later experiences of trauma including assaults, road accidents and overdoses. Several studies have found that for some adolescents (45–66 per cent) substance misuse occurs before exposure to a traumatic event (81, 82).

Harm to the next generation. Intergenerational trauma can be experienced by young people of parents who have not resolved their own trauma, for example through their own maladaptive or detached parenting styles (83, 84). An Australian study found that young people with trauma experiences were significantly more likely to have a parent with a history of trauma (10). Intergenerational trauma is prevalent among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander young people as a result of historical government policies, including the forced removal of their parents, grandparents or other relatives from their families and communities between 1910 – 1970 (approximately) (85).

Vicarious trauma can arise amongst those working within service settings where ongoing exposure to the trauma experiences of young people can result in their own trauma reactions. This is similar to secondary trauma; however, it is usually experienced through a cumulative effect, whereas secondary trauma can be experience from a single event. Throughout consultation for this report, the need to recognise and respond to the risk of vicarious trauma in the workforce was raised numerous times, with effective and regular supervision seen as a necessary workplace response to mitigate against this risk.

Ut is important to appreciate the importance of vicarious trauma and how best to safe-guard workers who are regularly exposed to the traumatic experiences of others

Service provider

3.2 Economic impacts

Experiences of complex trauma in childhood, such as abuse and neglect, bear significant economic, as well as personal, costs. The Australian Childhood Foundation, Child Abuse Prevention Research Australia and Access Economics estimated that the cost of child abuse to the Australian community in 2007 was \$10.7 billion, and as high as \$30.1 billion (86).

More recently, Pegasus Economics estimated that the cost impact of child abuse (sexual, emotional and physical) to the Australian and state/ territory governments could be a minimum of \$6.8 billion annually, representing both government expenditure on services and systems, as well as lost tax revenue (87).

An American study through the Center for Disease Control (89) reported that the costs per child of confirmed cases of physical, sexual and verbal abuse and neglect, which child maltreatment experts say is a small percentage of what actually occurs, was:

- \$32,648 in childhood health care costs
- \$10,530 in adult medical costs
- \$144,360 in productivity losses
- \$7,728 in child welfare costs
- \$6,747 in criminal justice costs
- \$7,999 in special education costs.

While literature on the economic burden of PTSD and cost-benefits of treatment is sparse, what does exist indicates that PTSD is a high burden disorder which incurs higher healthcare costs than many other psychiatric disorders (88). Single incident trauma as a result of natural disasters also carries a significant social and economic cost in Australia (including in response to mental health issues). A report by Deloitte for the Australian Business Roundtable for Disaster Resilience and Safe Communities (2016) found the economic cost of the social impact of natural disasters to be \$9 billion in 2015 (90). This included the intangible costs of increased mental health issues, family violence, and alcohol consumption. For example:

- In the Queensland floods, mental health issues were the largest impact with a lifetime cost of \$5.9 billion (net present value in 2015 dollars).
- In the Victorian Black Saturday bushfires, mental health care was the largest intangible cost resulting from the fires, with the lifetime cost of mental health issues estimated at more than \$1 billion (net present value in 2015 dollars).



Reactions to trauma exposure vary, some young people will draw strength and resilience from an adverse or traumatic event. For many others, the negative impact of the experience/s on their mental health, physical health, and a range of other factors, may persist, get worse over time, or only become evident later in life.

An increased number and severity of adverse experiences leads to increased risk of mental distress, depression, smoking, disability and unemployment. Individuals with six or more adverse childhood experiences have been found to have a 20 year reduction in lifespan.

Unaddressed trauma can also have harmful impacts on future generations and family members, as is clearly demonstrated among Australia's young Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander population.

There is a high cost of trauma to the Australian community, across healthcare, justice systems, family welfare, as well as lost productivity and tax revenue. Young people fear judgement and often hide their trauma, making it difficult to quickly assess them Service provider **Section Four**

Disclosure and help-seeking

Young people who have experienced trauma face significant barriers to seeking help or disclosing the trauma. Many young people do not disclose the traumas they experience. Reasons for this include:

- Thinking they will be unable to cope with the consequences of disclosure.
- Having difficulty or not wanting to remember the trauma experience.
- Minimising or not understanding the impact the trauma is having on them.
- Feel deeply ashamed or embarrassed about the experience.

Many have difficulty verbalising their trauma for fear they won't be believed (91).

A recent study found that service providers working with traumatised young people in the US reported that the 'normalisation' of trauma was also a barrier. That is, that the intergenerational adversity and cyclical trauma experienced in some families was 'not seen as addressable or preventable but accepted as a part of life.' The authors described how the perceived 'inevitability of trauma' and scepticism on the effectiveness of services and treatment constituted a barrier for help-seeking among some young people (92). Online forums can provide candid opinions and peer advice from young people on sensitive topics (93). For this report, we analysed comments and posts made by young people on youth mental health online forums in Australia (described in the introduction). From this process we identified that forum members had sought or recommended help from a broad range of general and trauma-specific professionals and services, which included:

- general, sexual-assault or trauma-focused counsellors or therapists (through a school, helpline or other)
- GPs
- psychiatrists (with a focus on PTSD or general)
- psychologists
- hospitals
- mental health triage services
- community mental health professionals
- food therapists
- financial educators.

When a young person did seek professional support, a broad range of medical and psychological professionals were approached, with young people reporting a broad range of both positive and negative treatment pathways. In addition to these professionals or services, young people also disclosed trauma experiences to family, friends, and online forums. Described benefits to disclosure included:

- the importance in building trust with others and being willing to receive support
- expressing a desire for their behaviours and experiences to be understood
- the importance to treatment and determining the best course of action
- experiencing relief or freedom.

However, the online forum posts also identified multiple barriers preventing young people from disclosing trauma exposure. These included: low levels of understanding about what constitutes traumatic experience and symptoms of trauma, uncertainty and distress. For example, a low awareness of trauma created:

- difficulties in knowing how to have a conversation about trauma exposure
- uncertainty about whether their experience constituted trauma or if their symptoms were significant
- uncertainty about whether disclosing would help treatment.

Distress as a disclosure barrier included anticipating personal difficulty or distress when disclosing or wanting to protect family and friends from distress. Others reported difficulty discussing the associated symptoms or comorbidities, and fears about regretting disclosure in the future or having their experience documented. Some of these concerns were validated by negative experiences of disclosure, which resulted in additional distress, regret, or feeling that others did not know how to best respond to or support them.

⁶⁹ Due to anxiety and the fear of stigma young people are challenged to be open with their story. This can lead to incorrect assessments and responses."

Service provider

In addition to the numerous barriers to disclosing trauma experience, young people reported diverse barriers that were specific to professional helpseeking (described in Table 2).

Self	Professionals and health services	Government
 Feeling reluctant or avoidant to seek help. Personal financial limitations. 	 A lack of trust, feeling misunderstood, or negative previous experiences with professionals. A view that health professionals may pathologise normal reactions to distressing events. Being placed on a waiting list, long waiting list times and a lack of availability. 	 Difficulty seeking support after reaching Medicare limit. Experiences of frustration or lack of trust with the health system. Perceived insufficient government funding.

TABLE 2: BARRIERS DESCRIBED BY YOUNG PEOPLE TO HELP-SEEKING (INDIVIDUAL, SERVICE AND POLICY)

Trauma and young people Moving toward trauma-informed services and systems

As some of the barriers to disclosing trauma include distress or difficulty in discussing trauma experience, and difficulty ascertaining whether symptoms are significant, an improved awareness and understanding of trauma and its effects are needed among young people. Tools or processes that reduce the distress of disclosure are also needed to support young people with trauma exposure.

It's very easy for single incident trauma events to 'slip through the cracks' when an individual present themselves to professional services because I believe that the individual may not be comfortable talking about it at all, and they might try and blame something else, or the clinician themselves may lack experience detecting trauma-related distress."

Young person

Given the difficulty in discussing disclosure, it is important that clinicians are aware that young people seeking help may not disclose their exposure to trauma without a trusting, ongoing therapeutic relationship. There may also be a need for a specific tool or process to disclose trauma experience while minimising the risk of distress. Largely, young people indicate that they require clinicians to respond to trauma with effective treatments, a reduction of distress, and nonjudgemental and validating care without financial limitations. How this can be facilitated through system and service responses is discussed in the following section. If current abuse is disclosed, the focus of work should be in addressing the immediate safety of the young person, which may involve child protection services.

SUMMARY

Many young people do not disclose trauma experience or seek help. Reasons for this include: fear of the consequences of disclosure; not knowing how to disclose; or feeling ashamed or embarrassed.

For some young people, intergenerational or cyclical trauma prevents disclosure as it is normalised and/or considered an acceptable part of life.

A low level of understanding about trauma and related symptoms, distress and difficulty discussing trauma were all identified as individual/personal barriers to disclosure. Increased education for young people about trauma and its impact is needed.

Multiple systemic barriers hinder professional help-seeking for trauma including personal financial limitations, a lack of trust in professionals or the health system, and a lack of service availability.

Although some young people have had their concerns validated through negative professional help-seeking experiences, young people have also identified that professional help-seeking is important to treatment and provides relief or freedom.

There appears to be a need for a tools or processes for service providers to improve trauma disclosure among young clients and to support non-judgmental, validating professional responses. Trauma informed care provides a service environment that considers the sensitivities and needs of clients who have experienced trauma.

Section Five

Trauma-informed care

Trauma-informed care was first developed in the United States in the mid-1990s, since which time the approach has gained traction across a number of countries. In recent years, the awareness and uptake of trauma-informed approaches relevant to adolescent service organisations in Australia has been increasing.

Within Australian adolescent services, trauma exposure is viewed as an important factor relating to an adolescent's wellbeing, and there is significant awareness of the need to assess and treat the outcomes associated with trauma exposure. There is also evidence of a significant push for organisations serving adolescent populations to become trauma-informed, by establishing trauma-informed principles that underpin the service model. This push is further reflected in the significant number of formal training packages for service providers now available across the country.

5.1 What is Trauma-informed care

Trauma-informed care, sometimes referred to as trauma-informed practice or approaches, is not designed to directly ameliorate any specific symptoms related to trauma exposure but rather to provide a service environment (through policy and organisational level strategies and frameworks) that takes account of the specific needs and sensitivities of those who have experienced trauma. Generally the principles of trauma-informed care are understood to include:

- understanding its impact
- promoting safety

- ensuring cultural competence
- supporting consumer control, choice and autonomy
- sharing power and governance
- integrating care
- healing in relationships
- recovery-focused care (2).

The emphasis of trauma-informed care is on the physical, psychological and emotional safety for clients and providers. There is a significant focus on a 'do no harm' approach aiming to prevent re-traumatisation by and within services and systems (12).

Trauma-Informed service has a strengths based framework that is grounded in an understanding of and responsiveness to the impact of trauma, that emphasises physical, psychological, and emotional safety for both providers and children and young people, and that creates opportunities for them to rebuild a sense of control and empowerment."

Service provider

A recent book edited and published by Young Minds in the UK on addressing adversity for young people specifically (94) further distilled a trauma or adversity-informed model of service commissioning and care into six key principles:

 Prepared – Prioritises addressing the causes and consequences of childhood adversity and trauma, by understanding local data and needs and bringing in effective expertise when designing responses.
- Aware Ensure service providers have a good understanding of trauma and adversity and a common framework for identifying and enquiring about trauma.
- 3. Flexible Provide stepped-care which responds to the sub-clinical and clinical mental health impacts of trauma and develop models of care that are appropriate to young people. In particular these need to consider outreach or street triage to disengaged/disadvantaged/ vulnerable young people who won't walk through the door of a service.
- 4. Safe and responsible Prioritising early intervention, coordinated support from skilled, qualified and trustworthy professionals (who are themselves well supported) and ensuring services have policies and frameworks in place that avoid re-traumatising young people and labelling/stigmatising their behaviours.
- 5. Collaborative and enhancing Empower young people by recognising their resources and resilience, meaningfully engaging them in decisions relating to their care and treatment and co-design service responses with them. Where possible families, peers and care givers should also be included within the treatment and recovery process.
- 6. Integrated Support data sharing across agencies, co-commission services (even with a lead agency) to minimise transitions and pathways between service providers and provide timely referrals to expert specialist care when required.

Many service settings in Australia have adopted a trauma-informed care approach. However, there has been a need to adapt the principles to respond to the unique purposes of the service they provide and/or challenges within their service environment. This has led to an inconsistency in, and uncertainty about, how principles are translated into practice. This presents limitations in operationalising trauma-informed care to ensure fidelity, quality and the development of a stronger evidence base.

However, the multiple interpretations of traumainformed care have left practitioners unclear about what it means for them in their practice (95). Stakeholders consulted for this briefing (across a range of systems and services) also identified that while principles of trauma-informed care are generally understood, the translation and implementation of these principles in practice are inconsistent. They identified that the factors which have influenced this include the following:

- The lack of acknowledgement in government policies on the relationship between trauma, adversity and mental health outcomes which, in turn, impacts on trauma-informed service design.
- A lack of national guidance and clear policy direction on the definition and implementation of trauma-informed care.
- That definitions of trauma-informed care in Australia often involve a Western, white and middle class conceptualisation of trauma. There is a need for all youth mental health services to increase their understanding of intergenerational trauma and cultural conceptions of trauma among Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander and culturally diverse young people.
- The lack of widespread and consistent traumainformed care training for both staff in youth mental health services and the gatekeepers into the system.

Even in the US where trauma-informed approaches are more established than in Australia, a systematic review of service providers' conceptualisation of trauma-informed practice across youth service settings, mental health, juvenile justice, child protection and education also identified a need for a common understanding and metric in trauma-informed care/practice (96).

5.2 Trauma-informed care in youth mental health

Within a youth mental health service environment, trauma-informed care should be only one component of an effective response which must also include trauma assessment and appropriate treatment.

FIGURE 4 - INTEGRATED TRAUMA RESPONSES IN YOUTH MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES



There has been increasing recognition by youth mental health practitioners and service managers that many young people presenting to their service have been exposed to traumatic events and/or a range of other adverse experiences. This has led to efforts to implement or modify existing approaches so that services are both aware of, and sensitive to, the potential impact of trauma and are supported by the significant number of formal trauma-informed care training packages now available across the country.

⁶⁹ The physical layout of mental health units, the service delivery model and the inadequate training of staff can also at times lead to clients being re-traumatised." The Mental Health Coordinating Council in NSW has led a push to embed trauma-informed responses in mental health and human services in Australia. The council developed a position paper Trauma-informed Care and Practice: Toward a cultural shift in policy reform across mental health and human services in Australia, A National Strategic Direction (2).

They have used this work to inform subsequent advocacy for the development of a national framework and approach, as well as developing the *Trauma-Informed Care and Practice Organisational Toolkit* (TICPOT) (97). Blue Knot has also developed resources, training and networks to improve responses to complex trauma within mental health service delivery (Spotlight 3).

Clinical consultant

However, there remains a perception among some stakeholders consulted for this report, that the adoption of trauma-informed approaches in mental health services is not widespread. This perception, in part, appears to have developed due to the failure of mental health services to move beyond creating service environments that avoid re-traumatisation to ones that understand the influence of trauma experiences on the onset and symptomatic presentations of mental ill-health and ensure that these experiences and understood and integrated into treatment decisions.

In my experience youth mental health services do not operate from a traumainformed perspective. Questions about trauma exposure are not routinely asked at intake and many clinicians are either not aware of or are not adequately trained in evidence-based treatment for trauma-related health disorders. Youth will often progress through the mental health system without their trauma events being acknowledged and as a result can be misdiagnosed and inappropriately treated."

Clinical consultant

Spotlight 3: Blue Knot Trauma-informed care training for mental health services

The Blue Knot Foundation has developed Practice Guidelines for Treatment of Complex Trauma and Trauma-Informed Care and Service Delivery (discussed in more detail in Section Seven) and offers professional development (including in-house) training workshops for people working with people who have experienced trauma, with a particular focus on complex trauma and experiences of childhood abuse. Their programs range from foundational basics in trauma-informed care to specific programs to help therapeutically respond to complex trauma (72).

Recently the Blue Knot Foundation has partnered with the Mental Health Practitioners Network to support the development of specialist trauma and complex trauma networks across Australia to support interdisciplinary collaboration and professional development opportunities at a local level.

Policy context

There is no recognition of this issue in current (mental health) policy discourses."

Service provider

References to trauma-informed care are included in only a small number of government mental health policy and strategic plans, and it is typically not clearly defined. The *Living Well: Strategic Plan for Mental Health in NSW 2014-2024* is perhaps the most comprehensive in its identification of the impact of trauma on mental health generally. The strategy is also the only one found by the authors of this report to define 'trauma-informed care'. The *Strategic Plan* acknowledges a need to ensure mental health services do not re-traumatise individuals and identifies a number of workforce development actions for mental health services and other systems including emergency, justice and housing services.

The COAG's Fourth National Mental Health Plan (98) had previously made a clear reference to developing mental health care responses for young people who have experienced trauma. In addition, the Australian Government's response to the National Mental Health Commission's *Review of Mental Health Programmes and Services* (99) outlined plans for a national workforce support initiative which would include a focus on providing early interventions for children who have experienced trauma, as well as their families.

However, the impact of trauma on mental health and wellbeing is now only identified briefly in the *Fifth National Mental Health Plan*: "Trauma is widespread among those who use mental health services. It often has lasting adverse effects, so it is critical to effectively address this issue to reduce its impact and to prevent the exposure to any further trauma within services...The provision of therapeutic responses for those affected will need to be strongly based on the best available evidence about trauma-informed care." (100).

Many stakeholders believe that, on the whole, the Fifth Plan has not adequately considered trauma within the context of mental health issues, or trauma-informed approaches within mental health service provision (the exception being the strong focus on trauma in Priority Area 4: Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Mental Health and Suicide Prevention [Spotlight 4]).

Spotlight 4: Trauma-informed care and Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Young people

The adoption of trauma-informed care is described specifically in the context of *Priority Area 4: Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Mental Health and Suicide Prevention.* It states that service models providing Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander mental health care must include traumainformed care with all mental health staff trained in trauma-informed principles.

The Implementation Plan for *Priority Area 4* tasks all Australian governments with 'ensur[ing] training in trauma-informed care is provided to all staff in' in public mental health services, and providing strategies to deliver this training in other mental health services that provide care to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people from 2018 (100).

A culturally informed approach to trauma-informed care is critical, particularly in developing organisations' and services' capacities to understand, recognise and respond appropriately to intergenerational trauma. Given there is little data on the provision and outcomes of trauma-informed care to young people in an Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander-specific context (101), governments have committed to establishing a clearinghouse for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people that will include resources, tools and evaluations on trauma-informed care in mental health from 2018 (100).

Yarning up on trauma: Berry Street

Yarning up on Trauma draws on a holistic approach to understanding trauma and attachment for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and their communities with a focus on spiritual impacts as well as physical, emotional and social. A strong component of the program focuses on understanding trauma in the context of colonisation, the stolen generations, the ongoing disadvantage and institutional racism experienced by Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander young people and their communities.

5.3 Trauma-informed care in other youth services and systems

Young people with experiences of trauma are likely to be in contact with a range of systems and services beyond mental health including: Education; Justice and Legal Systems; Primary or Specialist Health; Human Services such as Child Protection; Housing; Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Support Agencies; and Drug and Alcohol supports, among others. Sections two and three of this report have already highlighted the:

- prevalence of trauma experiences across populations of young people who would be engaged in multiple support systems and settings
- need to consider trauma in providing support and care for young people across a range of services and systems
- heightened risk of poor broader health, social and economic outcomes for young people who have experienced trauma.

The following tables 3-7 illustrate the current context, policy enablers and practical outcomes of trauma-informed care across a number of different sectors and services in contact with young people.

RE
LCA
\leq
Ē
ш
\Box
RES
Ģ
A
$\overline{\mathbf{O}}$
Ĩ
8
\mathbb{Z}
R
4
ш
N
9
÷
ō
Ė
5
3
Ē
AF
S
E
ć
Щ
AΒ
F

Current context	Policy enablers	In practice
Children and young people connected to child protection and	There are a range of trauma-informed models endorsed and	A review by t
care services are likely to present with a complex range of	adopted across different states and territories governments.	Australia (for
behavioural and social issues, as well as symptomology of	These include (but are not limited to):	Health) (201
mental ill-health, some of which may be a consequence of	1. Trauma-Informed Sanctuary Framework – see below	sector still: a)
having been/currently exposed to some form of trauma.	(Residential Care – WA Govt).	of trauma-inf

the importance of recognising and understanding the impact of adverse childhood experiences within human service delivery. elements of 'trauma-informed care' and an understanding of there is an increasing familiarity with the principles and key Among the Australian child and family services workforce

stralia (formerly the Australian Centre for Posttraumatic ilth) (2013) found those working in the child protection eview by the Parenting Research Centre and Phoenix tor still: a) lacked clear definitions or understanding rauma-informed care concepts, b) assumed that all behavioural issues were trauma-related, and c) lacked guidelines for assessment and treatment. Therapeutic Care Framework for children and young Hope and Healing Framework for Residential Care

Further challenges arose as community service workers and clients were often operating in very stressful and potentially often be prioritised over trauma-informed responses (102) dangerous settings. As a result crisis management could

Youth at risk strategy - commits to trauma-informed

therapeutic supports for young people in OOHC

(TAS Govt)

people in statutory out-of-home care (NSW Govt).

(delivered by PeakCare - Qld Govt)

с.

Good practice spotlight

Berry Street Take Two program (AUS)

and young people engaged in the service through three substantial evaluations. In particular the use of the Trauma Symptoms Checklist for Children (TSCC) indicated improvements over time for environment and developing a shared and enhanced understanding of the impact and effects of abuse and neglect. It has been shown to have made a significant difference in the lives of children Take Two program is a Victoria-wide therapeutic service for children and young people who have experienced trauma and neglect. This service works intensively with children and young people as well as their carers, families and teachers to integrate child welfare services with mental health services and training. Therapeutic approaches focus on children and young people in their children and young people in areas related to trauma-related symptomatology, namely anxiety, depression, anger and posttraumatic stress (103)

Sanctuary framework

Large national non-government organisations (NGOs) such as MacKillop Family Services have become accredited training providers of the model. The Sanctuary Framework has been central to the conducive to addressing trauma. Trauma-sensitive organisational structures and trauma recovery frameworks are central to the model. While the model is clear, again what is less certain is how the The Sanctuary Framework, developed by Bloom (2005) (104) in the US, has been adopted across a number of jurisdiction in Australia, including in the Western Australian residential care system. development of therapeutic residential care models and provides specific components through which these settings can work toward an organisational cultural that is trauma-informed, safe and implementation of these components occurs across the many different service adopters in the Australian context (105)

Current context	Policy enablers	In practice
Correctional settings are challenging environments to embed trauma-informed care. As described by Miller and Najavits (106) they are designed to be punitive and uncomfortable, and involve trauma triggers including body searches, discipline and restricted movement. As a result, literature is beginning to refer to the adaptation: Trauma-informed correctional care. Opportunities exist to "create a cultural shift in juvenile justice from the correctional mindset to one that embraces trauma-informed practices that support social and emotional health, successful community re-entry, and resilience, and family-oriented approaches that support youth in becoming effective adults, while still holding them accountable for their actions" (107).	Youth justice is the jurisdiction of state and territory governments, some of which have focused on rehabilitation and care. These include but are not limited to: 1. WA Youth Justice Framework 2015-18 youth justice services will address trauma-related behaviours and symptoms. 2. Old's Youth justice policy and practice embeds trauma- informed care within the juvenile justice system, operating from the same understanding of trauma-informed practice as the Department of Communities, Child Safety and Disability Services recognising 75 per cent of clients overlap. The Australasian Juvenile Justice Administrators Principles of Youth Justice in Australia, endorsed by each jurisdiction, note the need to understand trauma within their clients broader context (108).	The Royal Commission into the Protection and Detention of Children in the Northern Territory highlighted the importance of trauma-informed care in youth justice (109) and the government recently adopted all of the Commission's recommendations. However, in Victoria, a recent Government review noted an overemphasis on responding to trauma in youth justice to address criminogenic needs (110). The report recommende the Victorian Government "establish an Expert Advisory Group to advise Justice on the extent to which a trauma-informed approach should continue to play a substantial role in the management of young offenders in the community and in custody" (p32) which the Victorian Government has accepted on principle (11).

ort recommended

Good practice spotlight

Florida Department of Juvenile Justice (USA)

'self-protecting' response" (112). The approach includes a resource that educates, defines 'trauma terminology', and 'can be enhanced to meet the needs of specific populations'. There is traumaconfinement policies and creating staff culture change (113). From 1 July 2008 to 31 March 2012, the FDJJ saw an overall 53 per cent decrease in the rate of physical restraints used on juvenile Following the development of an Interagency Trauma-Informed Care Workgroup, the Florida Department of Juvenile Justice (FDJJ) implemented a state-wide trauma-informed care approach informed care training for all new staff that work directly with young people in probation and state-operated facilities. The approach also includes appointing 'Trauma Champions', a review of to youth justice. A rationale for the approach was to reduce the use of physical restraint on juvenile offenders, which may re-traumatise the young person and "may actually trigger a violent offenders (112).

FABLE 5: YOUTH HOMELESSNESS SERVICES

	÷	
	2	<
	Q	D
•	٠	
	2	=
	C	2
	c	5
	£	5
1	ż	=
	2	N
	9	•
	ŝ	
	Ξ	5
i,		1

As described earlier in this report, trauma will often be involved in the pathway to homelessness for most young people. Many young people leave home to avoid the ongoing trauma of experiencing or witnessing abuse/interpersonal violence. The trauma-informed care principle of providing a safe service environment is particularly important and challenging for providers supporting clients of homelessness and emergency housing services. Homelessness services work with young people who face exposure to further traumatic events every day.

Policy enablers

In practice

Government responses to homelessness have historically been developed through broader housing strategies designed to address access and affordability, without providing homelessness service framework specifics, such as the incorporation of trauma-informed care.

However, the NSW Government has acknowledged traumainformed care in the development of a new homelessness strategy (114), and the Northern Territory (NT) Government is also developing a Homelessness Strategy and Five Year Action Plan 2018-2022 which is likely to include, where appropriate, "a trauma-informed approach to care and support" (115). The Victorian Government has recently released Victoria's Homelessness and Rough Sleeping Action Plan which commits to, among other things, innovative practice incorporating trauma-informed approaches in crisis accommodation.

There still appears to be significant variance in the understanding of trauma-informed care and concerns regarding the methods of measuring the degree to which a homelessness service is operating in a trauma-informed way (116).

However, an Australian study involving four homelessness service providers found all were operating consistently with the principles of trauma-informed care with a strong recognition of the need to address trauma (117).

The high demand and limited housing/shelter options available often result in homelessness services needing to send individuals back into potentially traumatic environments. In 2015-16 an estimated 100,302 requests for

assistance were unable to be met (118)

Good practice spotlight

Trauma and Homelessness Service Framework (AUS)

The Trauma and Homelessness Initiative (THI) is a collaboration of Phoenix Australia and four providers of services for people who are or who are at risk of being homeless: Sacred Heart Mission. Mind Australia, Inner South Community Health and VincentCare Victoria. This collaboration developed a consensus Service Framework (117) bringing together key research findings on understandings of trauma-informed practice, particularly in the homelessness service provision context. It also identifies needs of service users and knowledge about supporting trauma recovery. The framework highlights 27 practical considerations for providing trauma-informed homelessness supports and services, across five domains:

- 1. Promote trauma understanding
- 2. Manage barriers to recovery and accessing support services
- 3. Establish strong relationships by managing engagement safely, providing clear boundaries, and clear role expectations
- 4. Provide choice, control, and predictability in providing trauma-informed care especially in managing crises and recovery-interfering behaviours
- Engage in ongoing service improvement and evaluation.

ы.

TABLE 6: EDUCATION SETTINGS

In practice	Schools are, for many young people, a setting where they spend a large part of their day. As such, they offer considerable opportunities to identify where there may be issues for a student that may require additional support. While their primary objective is to deliver education, they are also required to understand the adversity and traumatic stress which students may be dealing with in order to support regular school attendance and engagement in learning (120). However, it is difficult in the modern teaching context for teachers to provide individualised support. Increasingly, the focus of trauma-informed approaches in schools is on providing resources and approaches to teachers that can be applied uniformly across the classroom and learning environment, making them of benefit of all students.
Policy enablers	A number of state and territory governments have developed, or endorsed, programs and resources to support a whole-of-school trauma-informed approach and/or individual teachers in responding to the behavioural and learning needs of traumatised students: 1. ACT: Social and Emotional Learning Responses (SEL). 2. Queensland: Calmer classrooms 3. NSW: R.E.W.I.R.E., a systematic, whole-of-school support model for trauma-informed and sensitive practice and care to support students and their educators. 4. Tasmania: GOOD TEACHING Trauma- Informed Practice: Including a Guide for Working with Children in Out-of- Home Care 2016
Current context	Numerous studies have linked trauma experiences to poor academic outcomes, including: absenteeism disruptive classroom behaviour emotional problems emotional problems emotional problems conduct issues. Issues of affect regulation, often resulting from abuse and taking the form of hyperarousal or dissociation, subvert one's ability to function socially and cognitively in education settings. Trauma-informed approaches within schools could mitigate against low achievement and higher risk of drop among these young people. Teachers who understand and incorporate trauma-informed care in the classroom and with carers can assist in students' recovery and educational outcomes (119).

Good practice

The Australian Childhood Foundation has led the development of two resource and training packages to enhance the capacity of schools and education providers to respond effectively to the needs of children who have experienced trauma:

- Making Space for Learning is a guide for trauma-informed practice, published in 2010, to assist schools to unlock the potential of traumatised children and young people to grow and develop at school.
- provides a range of resources to support integrated professional development opportunities (for education settings but also applicable to other contexts such as child protection and residential care), including knowledge and skill-building seminars and an interactive online learning package. The program was funded by the South Australian Government Department of Education and SMART (Strategies for Managing Abuse Related Trauma) was developed with Child Abuse Prevention Research Australia and the Indigenous Health Unit at Monash University. The program Children's Services. .

TABLE 7: DRUG AND ALCOHOL SERVICES

Current context	Policy enablers	In practice
A large number of young people in contact with drug and alcohol treatment services have experienced trauma and commence and/or increase their use of these substances as a way to cope or minimise their reactions to trauma (121).	Drug and alcohol services systems have increased their knowledge and understanding of trauma-informed care although Government strategies and frameworks in Australia have to date not incorporated actions regarding trauma-informed care or practice into policy or strategies. The recent Australian National Drug Strategy 2017-2026 recognises trauma as a pathway to and consequence of drug and alcohol use, but does not make any reference to the design of a trauma-informed drug and alcohol service system, nor does the discussion paper for the draft National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026. The Victorian Drug and Alcohol treatment principles do not include trauma-informed care for service delivery, the Western Australia Government's 2017 consultation draft Drug and Alcohol Strategy does not reference trauma-informed care, nor does the South Australian Government's Alcohol and other Drug Strategy 2017-2021.	An Australian review in 2015, reported that despite growing advocacy among experts for a trauma-informed approach to Alcohol and Other Drugs (AOD) service delivery, one which recognises the high rates of trauma among AOD clients and the need to provide safe service environments, most alcohol and other drug services were not utilising trauma-informed care (121). Trauma training is not mandatory for all alcohol and drug workers, with less than two-thirds of Australian AOD workers reporting they had received trauma training, and is inconsistent where it is received (122). In addition, secondary traumatic stress is common in AOD service staff, with nearly 20 per cent of workers surveyed in both a US study and an Australian study being impacted (122, 123).

Good practice

YoungMinds, adversity, substance use and young people (UK)

The organisation YoungMinds recently published a report on substance use, trauma and young people (9). It made a range of recommendations to embed the response to trauma and substance misuse across a range of systems (systems responses are described in more detail in Section Seven). These included:

1. embedding drug and alcohol, relationships and resilience education in all schools to build the skills of young people to make better, healthier life choices

2. building in routine enquiry about childhood adversity across Accident and Emergency Departments, urgent care, and specialist drug and alcohol services

3. focusing on working with families to break the cycle of substance use and other consequences of adverse experiences

4. developing mechanisms and pathways for interagency collaboration.

5.4 Trauma-informed care for young people: What does the evidence say?

An investigation of the evidence base supporting trauma-informed care in adolescents yielded nearly a hundred peer-reviewed studies, with approximately half of these studies published within the last two years, reflecting the increasing interest in building an evidence base supporting trauma-informed care. Eight of these published studies focused on health settings, such as psychiatric hospitals, primary care, and emergency departments (see Appendix 1).

The majority of these health setting studies were conducted in the US, with only one study being conducted on an international population. The focus of the health setting studies was at the provider-level, either addressing outcomes from or establishing the feasibility of introducing trauma-informed care. Specifically, three studies evaluated the efficacy of a trauma-informed care program, two studies aimed to establish the key principles/frameworks required for effective trauma-informed care, and the three further studies developed a psychometric measure for trauma-informed attitudes by providers, reviewed current evidence for trauma-informed care, and measured the level of trauma-informed awareness by providers, respectively.

Despite the significant number of peer-reviewed studies investigating trauma-informed care, to date there have been no empirical studies published in relation to Australian adolescents. As such, a review of Australian grey literature pertaining to trauma-informed care for young people was conducted to complement the peerreviewed findings. This review yielded a further 13 documents (see Appendix 1). Six of these were reports relating to evaluations of trauma-informed care implementation, five were practice guides or resource sheets for practitioners, and two final documents were discussion or response papers in relation to recommendations. Five documents were from Victoria, with a single document from NSW, Queensland, and NT, respectively, and for the remaining documents the location was unspecified. Five documents addressed trauma-informed care in adolescent out-of-home settings (such as residential care or foster care), two focused on educational settings, two applied broadly across all adolescent settings, and the final three studies related to juvenile detention, mental health, and health care settings, respectively.

Summary

Current empirical and grey literature evidence indicates that researchers are building an evidence base around trauma-informed care, including evaluation studies on the effectiveness of implementing trauma-informed care in various adolescent settings (Table 3). The evidence suggests that there are a number of diverse types of programs that have been developed and implemented.

For example, a recent systematic review of implementing trauma-informed care in youth psychiatric inpatient or residential settings found five factors were instrumental in implementing trauma-informed care. These were: senior leadership commitment, sufficient staff support, amplifying the voices of patients and families, aligning policy and programming with traumainformed principles, and using data to help motivate change (124).

However, while the peer-reviewed and grey literature findings indicate that knowledge and use of trauma-informed care has grown significantly both within Australia and internationally, there remain significant gaps in the current evidence base.

In addition, the majority of international research has focused on provider outcomes. Almost no studies evaluate whether trauma-informed program implementation leads to meaningful outcomes in the short or long-term for adolescent clients and their families, or address the costbenefit analyses of such programs. Australian research that focuses on outcomes for adolescent clients (as well as Australian providers) is needed. Such an undertaking will require relationships between service providers and universities or research organisations that focus on collaborative evaluations of the implementation of traumainformed approaches.

Finally, despite an international peer-reviewed evidence base rapidly growing (i.e. an increasing number of individual studies), the overall level of evidence for these approaches has not been assessed (i.e. an independent synthesis of all the current evidence, considering the quality and limitations of each study and drawing overarching conclusions regarding the evidence base).

TABLE 8: EVIDENCE SUMMARY

Expanded knowledge area	Gaps
Research is beginning to be conducted on trauma- informed care in various youth settings.	Almost no studies have evaluated whether trauma- informed program implementation leads to meaningful outcomes for young people.
A diverse range of programs has been developed and	Unlike the US, there is currently no central resource
implemented, from which youth service providers	area, repository, or clearinghouse dedicated to
have obtained positive outcomes in self-reported	trauma-informed care in Australia to consolidate
knowledge and skills.	trauma-informed approaches.
Emerging studies are beginning to investigate whether	No studies have been published in Australian settings.
such programs also lead to changes in service	Internationally there has been less focus on health
providers' behaviours, in addition to knowledge and	settings compared to juvenile justice, educational, and
skills.	out-of-home settings.
Standardised measures for service delivery outcomes	A lack of a universally agreed approach to trauma-
for use in trauma-informed care evaluation and	informed care, underpinned by empirical research,
research are being developed and validated,	which has been adapted and trialled for use in
significantly building the capacity to establish an	Australian settings, across diverse populations of
evidence base.	young people.

SUMMARY

Trauma-informed care is not designed to directly ameliorate any specific symptoms related to trauma exposure but rather to provide a service environment (through policy and organisational level strategies and frameworks) that takes account of the specific needs and sensitivities of those who have experienced trauma.

While the principles of trauma-informed care are widely understood across mental health, juvenile justice, child protection and other youth focused service systems, the approach is inconsistently operationalised (often due to differing core service goals across systems) limiting the ability to ensure its quality and develop its evidence base.

In government mental health and alcohol and other drug policies, there has been a lack of recognition regarding the role and impact of trauma and adversity. As a result, many of these services are currently not operating with a trauma-informed approach. Further, due to a lack of training on working with clients who have trauma histories, many staff are not confident to screen/assess for past/ current trauma. Staff may also struggle to access organisational supports for their own experiences of vicarious trauma.

Despite a recent increase in interest in trauma-informed care for young people, most research has focused on improvements in awareness and perceived capacity and capability by providers. Significant research gaps remain, including whether traumainformed program implementation leads to **meaningful outcomes** for young people.

There is a need in Australia to develop a central resource area, repository, or clearinghouse dedicated to trauma-informed care in Australia to consolidate trauma-informed approaches.

There is also a clear need for the development of standardised measures for the implementation of trauma-informed care which can enable system-wide evaluations for outcomes beyond service knowledge and skills of providers. There is a lack of exploration of traumatic material in the lives of young people who are seen by services.

Service provider

Section Six

Trauma assessment

6.1 Mental health services

Assessment of the presence of traumatic experiences is accepted as the essential first step in any specific treatment for the effects of trauma and should be conducted with every young person who has contact with mental health services. The Australian Government's *National practice standards for the mental health workforce* requires mental health practitioners to take into account experiences of trauma at points of access to the service and to conduct and document a comprehensive, trauma-informed assessment (125).

In the service I work for I believe single incident traumas are generally identified at point of initial triage. Generally this will be discussed at point of entry into the service, as it may form a core feature of their presentation and why they are help-seeking."

Service provider

Trauma assessment tools can assist youth mental health clinicians identify exposure to a traumatic event and/or symptoms of trauma (including PTSD, complex PTSD and broader symptomatology). This can reduce the potential for trauma to go unaddressed leading to poor engagement in treatment, misdiagnosis and inappropriate mental health treatment planning (126). However, there is also a risk of re-traumatising young people by requiring that they remember the specifics of their traumatic experiences without strategies to manage their distress. Several experts and practitioners consulted in the development of this report identified inadequate assessment of trauma by youth mental health services. A number of reasons for this were suggested, including:

- Fear of opening 'Pandora's box' (95) and a reluctance to inquire or screen for experiences of trauma, due to actual or perceived lack of capacity to respond therapeutically.
- That asking about trauma could re-traumatise or trigger psychological distress (whereas failing to ask actually risks further stigmatisation and shaming of the abuse).
- The lack of a clinically validated youth specific (12-25 years) trauma assessment tool and/ or time to train in and understand appropriate assessment tools.
- A belief that treatment for trauma is something that should be provided separately to the mental health care being provided, and is, therefore, out of the remit of the clinicians role.
- Issues of disclosure where the young person: is reluctant to discuss the experience; does not identify the experience as traumatic; and/ or feels stigma and shame regarding the experience.

A number of clinical trauma assessment tools have been developed and validated for child and adolescent populations. The Australian Guidelines for the Treatment of Acute Stress Disorder and Posttraumatic Stress Disorder (2013) identified that some of the strongest validated tools include: the Trauma Symptom Checklist for Children (TSCC) for 8-16 year olds and the Child PTSD Symptom Scale (CPSS) for 8-18 year olds, both designed to be completed by the young person. However, the authors of this report were unable to find a test validated for young people across the 12-25 year age span. Tools which screen for complex trauma in this age group (as opposed to a PTSD assessment) also appear to be needed.

Many services still do not screen for complex trauma, and staff are not trained and or supported to work with clients who have experienced complex trauma. For many they still see mental health issues and trauma as distinct issues, rather than facets of a person's life experiences."

Psychologist

Further, issues with meeting diagnostic thresholds were flagged in a report on adversity and youth mental health by the UK organisation YoungMinds (UK). They recognised that many young people (presenting with risk-taking, harming or behavioural issues) were currently missing out on critical trauma responses in the mental health system as their level of mental ill-health did not reach a threshold of diagnosis. The report called for guaranteed access to mental health services for young people with a history of trauma and/or adversity (127).

6.2 Screening across other services and systems

Trauma screening and assessment are also important outside a clinical environment/ behavioural health services and are often conducted across a range of health, justice, education, housing and human service settings. However, there is a risk that, particularly for young people with complex trauma histories who are more likely to be in contact with numerous support services and systems, they will be screened for trauma multiple times, using multiple screening instruments. This is discussed further in Section 8 on the need for systems responses to trauma among young people. The following is a brief summary the types of trauma assessments undertaken across a small selection of other settings/youth population groups.

Youth justice clients

As described by the American National Child Traumatic Stress Network, trauma assessment and screening can be performed across a range of contact points and functions of the justice system. This includes diversionary staff, detention staff, court staff and probation officers, all of whom should understand the importance of identifying trauma exposure in this population. Ideally, at each point of the system these staff would then have access to appropriate assessment tools as well as referral processes through which qualified mental health professionals can then undertake a more formal assessment, facilitate evidence-based trauma treatment where required, and undertake mental health evaluations (128).

Needs and risk assessment protocols and procedures are standard practice in juvenile justice systems across Australia, such as the Victorian Offending Needs Indicator for Youth and Youth Justice Risk/Needs Assessment (Qld/ NSW). However, it is unclear whether these tools alone are adequate to identify the experience and impact of trauma backgrounds in young people in contact with the justice system.

The identification of appropriate assessment tools is particularly complex. These tools need to consider the skill level of the person conducting the assessment, immediate risk management for staff and young people, the appropriateness for the young person based on their emotional state, the time and cost involved, and the purpose of the assessment at that point. For example is the purpose to guide clinical care or just provide an initial screen?

The Australian Capital Territory (ACT) Children's Commissioner released a discussion paper, which among other areas, asked for comment on what the most suitable clinical screening and assessment tools would be across various settings in the youth justice system. The final report noted that the Commissioners did not receive any comments in response to this question, suggesting that there may be a need for further research and knowledge translation in this area (129).

In primary care

Clinical tools for screening and assessing for trauma among young people presenting to primary care services (e.g. GPs and headspace centres) are often not practical to administer in the consultation time available. However, clinically appropriate processes to assess for adverse childhood events are needed in these settings so as to provide appropriate referrals and/or tailor interventions (130). A recent systematic review of trauma assessment tools and their appropriateness for children and adolescents with histories of complex trauma found that current measures require further validation (131). Due to adverse childhood experiences being associated with negative health consequences, one systematic review concluded that nurse practitioners in primary care settings should incorporate a routine assessment of the patient's childhood history in order to provide appropriate care (132).

In refugee populations

Assessing for trauma among refugee (and non-English speaking/or first language) young people has additional challenges. A study of computerbased screening of trauma in unaccompanied young people seeking asylum using touch screens and sound-files in native language found that this was a well-received, practical and valid tool, regardless of reading and writing ability (133). Technology, therefore, may provide effective and acceptable screening tools for young people with low literacy or from diverse cultures.

A number of clinical trauma assessment tools have been validated with child and adolescent populations, but clinically validated tools for 12-25 year olds are still needed.

Several experts and practitioners identified that there is an inadequate assessment of trauma in youth mental health services, citing a reluctance to inquire due to a lack of capacity to respond, concerns about re-traumatising young people, a lack of availability and training in assessment tools, a belief that trauma treatment should be provided separately, and issues relating to disclosure.

As identification of trauma exposure is necessary to tailor clinical interventions, there is a need for trauma screening and assessment tools to be appropriate for the age group, validated across multiple contexts, and of practical utility in a range of clinical and non-clinical settings. Beyond PTSD diagnoses, treatment for trauma is a contested area in the literature.

Trauma and young people Moving toward trauma-informed services and systems

Section Seven

Trauma treatment

Within Australian youth mental health services there is a growing awareness of the need to treat the outcomes associated with trauma exposure. While there are recommended evidence-based treatment approaches for PTSD, services appear to be restricted in their capacity and capability to deliver these effectively across all trauma-related presentations.

Since 2013, several dozen trials have been published that have significantly expanded the evidence base for trauma-focused treatment in young people. Broadly, these new studies have focused on expanding three areas of knowledge while highlighting ongoing gaps (Table 8).

In summary, although a significant number of high quality studies have been published that expand the current evidence base for trauma-focused treatments in adolescents, the recommendations made by the Australian Guidelines for the Treatment of Acute Stress Disorder and Posttraumatic Stress Disorder (2013) remain the recommended practice for Australian providers until a new update is made. However, beyond PTSD diagnoses, treatment for trauma is a contested area in the literature. There is very little published research evidence available for the treatment of the broader, more complex outcomes of severe trauma. Where studies exist, the results may not be applicable to populations broader than the sub-set of participants involved in the study. Further studies are generally restricted to children and adolescents, with limited literature on what works for young people and young adults between the ages of 18 and 25 years.

It is also important to note that the literature scan undertaken for this report did not include outcomes of treatment directed to *broader mental health diagnoses* where trauma was a contributing factor. For example, it did not include evidence for the efficacy of Dialectical Behaviour Therapy (DBT) for the treatment of Borderline Personality Disorder (where trauma has been shown to have a causal relationship, and where trauma-related symptomology may also be improved as a result of this treatment). 55

TABLE 9 - TRAUMA TREATMENT EVIDENCE REVIEW

Expanded knowledge area	Ongoing gaps
The evidence base for trauma-focused cognitive behavioural therapy (TF-CBT) by trialling the effectiveness of TF-CBT in a broad range of trauma types, adolescent populations, and settings.	There were no treatment trials found relating to complex PTSD in adolescents and young people.
Evaluations of the effectiveness of new treatments or modalities in improving trauma symptoms in adolescents, such as web-based programs. This area of research has developed due to the finding in recent years that a significant minority of individuals fail to respond to traditional treatments.	The absence of treatment trials investigating the efficacy of eye movement desensitisation and reprocessing (EMDR) in adolescents. Although the Australian Guidelines for the Treatment of Acute Stress Disorder and Posttraumatic Stress Disorder recommend the use of EMDR in adults with PTSD, the evidence base in 2013 was insufficient to support such a recommendation in adolescents. The literature search yielded only one study investigating EMDR in adolescents since 2013.
Evidence investigating early intervention in the acute stages of trauma in adolescents. Such endeavours have significant application particularly in mass traumas such as natural disasters or terrorism-related events.	Studies for effective youth mental health (12-25 years) interventions are lacking, with most of the literature focused on either treatment for children and adolescents or for adults.

Evidence-based treatment for PTSD

In 2013, the Australian Guidelines for the Treatment of Acute Stress Disorder and Posttraumatic Stress Disorder (the Guidelines) were published, which, for the first time, provided recommendations for children and adolescents. Specifically, the Guidelines recommended developmentally appropriate Trauma-Focused Cognitive Behavioural Therapy (TF-CBT), with the inclusion of parents/caregivers in the therapy process (88). Core components of TF-CBT include: the detailed retelling of the experience of the trauma (exposure), identifying and correcting faulty beliefs about the trauma such as "it's my fault" (cognitive restructuring) and psycho-education about the effects of trauma (134). TF-CBT treatments vary in duration but are generally between 12-16 sessions for 60-90 minutes per session.

Evidence-based treatment for complex PTSD (C-PTSD)

Although C-PTSD is not currently a distinct diagnosis, it is increasingly referred to in the literature with varying levels of support. Some argue that it requires a treatment approach beyond what is currently delivered for PTSD. Although there is some contention (135), many experts recommend a phase-based approach to the treatment of complex trauma, which generally involves the components of TF-CBT but includes a prior phase that prepares the young person to engage with the trauma and manage any distress that may result.

The phase-based approach requires a longer duration of treatment than TF-CBT, often more than 20 sessions. The Blue Knot Foundation's *Practice Guidelines for Treatment of Complex Trauma* endorse the use of this approach (12). Also, as the Gatehouse Centre described to the Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse, children who have disclosed abuse and worked through the process of assessment and therapy may well have to undergo this process a second, third and fourth time as they become young adults, as the impact of the trauma will re-emerge in different ways at different ages and stages of their development. This may require that they revisit the abuse therapeutically more than once.

Family involvement

Evidence-based interventions for children and adolescents with PTSD, complex PTSD and broader trauma-related disorders place an emphasis on including the family in trauma treatment (88, 136), whereas adult models focus on the individual. Best practice for 18-25-year-olds is currently unknown, but they would usually be treated using an adult model.

Issues identified by mental health service providers and clinicians

Much of the evidence available for trauma treatment is most applicable to PTSD or single incident trauma and not C-PTSD, or the broader effects of trauma. Stakeholders consulted in the development of this paper identified:

- Inadequate diagnostic frameworks and criteria available for young people who have experiences of complex or intergenerational trauma. Complex trauma presents with clinical characteristics that transcend current diagnostic criteria for PTSD (as described in the DSM 5).
- They were using a number of other treatment approaches not recommended in the Guidelines, but where they believed these treatments were effective, such as EMDR, creative therapies, animal therapies, motivational interviewing, Dialectical Behavioural Therapy (particularly where trauma co-presents with Borderline Personality Disorder) and mindfulness. Many of these interventions are also described by young people in their treatment experiences (Spotlight 5).
- Concerns with a diagnostic emphasis and treatment of symptoms, rather than identifying the underlying situation or circumstances, being incompatible with trauma-informed care.

If trauma-informed practice is about 'what happened' (rather) than 'what's wrong with you' (then) the focus on diagnosis and labelling (particularly with children and young people) strikes me as being at odds with trauma-informed practice."

Psychologist

- The need to better understand and consider the role of online and Tele-Health service provision in the context of trauma-related mental health issues.
- The limited number of public mental health practitioners, even in specialist mental health systems, who have the specialised training to deliver evidence-based trauma-specific treatments.
- The limited number of Medicare Benefits Schedule (MBS) sessions available through MBS (Better Access) Initiative are insufficient to deliver evidence-based trauma interventions such as TF-CBT (recommended over 12-16 sessions for 60-90 minutes), let alone additional sessions required for complex trauma.

As with complex trauma in children and youth, intergenerational trauma in children and youth appears to be only effectively identified and treated by a limited number of public mental health teams and practitioners."

Service provider

At least one PHN in Australia has utilised the Australian Government's funding for Youth Severe mental health presentations to supplement the Better Access session limit with additional psychological, family and outreach support sessions for young people who have experienced trauma. These include:

- South East Melbourne PHN has funded headspace Frankston to pilot outreach services, Emotional Regulation and Impulse Control (ERIC) model and single session family consults for young people aged 12-25 years who have complex Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) and/or severe depression and who are resistant to treatment.
- North Queensland PHN, in responding to the needs of young people in Mackay, has identified the need for a trauma informed program for young people aged 12-25 with multi-model service delivery (individual therapy, group programs and family therapy).

Spotlight 5: Young people's experiences of trauma treatment

In the online forum posts analysed through the Orygen project, young people identified that they experienced a range of mental ill-health that they understood to be comorbid with, or caused by, trauma exposure or PTSD, including depression, anxiety, psychosis and alcohol use.

Young people who engaged with treatment received support through exposure therapy, EMDR, medication, catharsis therapy, or support over a helpline.

Treatment experiences appeared to vary considerably. The benefits of formal treatment that young people experienced, or expected to experience, included:

- Improved coping skills.
- Receiving input.
- Knowledge, encouragement and support.
- A better understanding of disassociation, strategies for processing emotions.
- An understanding that the positives of treatment outweighed the negatives.

However, some young people expressed that treatment was a difficult experience and felt disillusioned by setbacks or slow progress due to:

- Perceived insensitivity or negative attitudes from health professionals.
- Associated financial costs.
- Feeling that professionals were unwilling to ask about trauma or inexperienced with mental ill-health.
- Experiencing power imbalances when seeking support.

Some young people with negative healthcare experiences did not return, and/or felt distressed about their disclosure.

SUMMARY

Beyond PTSD, there are few studies that focus on trauma treatment. There is a need for trials that examine treatment with young people, specifically in the treatment of complex PTSD, novel treatments such as EMDR and Cognitive Processing Therapy, and treatments where trauma was a contributing factor to a broader presentation.

Stakeholders identified current issues such as inadequate diagnostic frameworks and criteria for young people with complex trauma, a limited number of appropriate mental health practitioners, and an insufficient number of MBS Better Access sessions for the support needed.

Although some young people reported negative experiences receiving professional support, other young people were engaged in a number of different treatments and received beneficial care.

Accredited advanced training for mental health professionals is needed to increase the number of clinicians and service providers who are skilled in trauma treatment, leading to reduced waiting list times, increased availability and appropriate treatment.

A targeted primary mental health care funding package is required to remove personal finances as a barrier to treatment for experiences of trauma. Some PHNs in Australia are already utilising the Youth Severe funding to increase support for young people with trauma-related mental health issues.

More research is needed to build the evidence base for novel trauma treatments for young people (including the potential for online interventions and family involvement in treatment approaches for young people aged 18-25 years).

A `merry go round' of unintegrated care risks re-traumatisation and compounding of unrecognised trauma.

Kezelman and Stavropoulos, 2012

Section Eight

A 'systems approach' to young people and trauma

Human and social support systems in Australia have been moving toward a 'trauma-informed paradigm' that has been more fully realised in the US (137). Nationally (12) and internationally (126) it has been recognised that the multifaceted needs of people with trauma experiences require responses across a number of services and systems (not just mental health). This approach is not dissimilar to the systems models of suicide prevention which are being developed and trialled across Australia and internationally (Spotlight 6).

Trauma-informed care (discussed in detail in Section 5) has provided a model through which, increasingly, individual Australian service settings have made efforts to embed a response to trauma across all levels and functions of the organisation, including leadership, management, service delivery, environments, policies and procedures.

However, Australia is a long way off having the national and jurisdictional leadership, policies, frameworks, work force and service infrastructure to achieve a 'systems approach' to trauma. This would require: a) a system-level recognition and a consistent understanding of the prevalence and impact of trauma across a person's life; and b) the integrated and coordinated delivery of care and supports across human services, justice, education providers and mental health services, to enable multiple issues to be addressed simultaneously (138).

The recent Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse (the Royal Commission) described the current challenges for our service systems, in particular, their capacity to respond to the needs of individuals with complex trauma experiences who are involved in, or move in and out of, multiple services. These include child safety, justice, homelessness, mental health, drug and alcohol, and refugee/newly arrived services as already identified throughout this report. The Royal Commission also identified other social services such as Centrelink, financial aid and legal services (1).

As the final report found:

A system-wide response is needed to address all aspects of victims' and survivors' wellbeing, which may include financial, legal, medical, psychological, spiritual and other forms of assistance. We are of the view that, to be responsive to victims' and survivors' interconnected needs and promote healing and recovery, the service system should be trauma-informed and have an understanding of institutional child sexual abuse. Services within an effective system are collaborative, available, accessible, acceptable and high quality. Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander healing approaches are part of a traumainformed service system." While the focus of the Royal Commission was the victims and survivors of institutional child abuse (current and historical), the authors of this report believe the same considerations and approach should be applied to all individuals who have been exposed to, or have experienced, significant trauma.

In Australia, system responses to trauma have been implemented when entire communities have experienced a major traumatic incident or natural disaster. Examples include the responses to the 2009 Victorian Black Saturday bushfires and 2010-11 Queensland floods. In recognising the collective traumatic impact and high likelihood of secondary/intergenerational trauma resulting from these events, the state and federal governments mobilised support across a range of systems with the view that this would provide holistic responses, including psychological supports, financial services, housing services and legal supports.

Spotlight 6: Systems approaches in suicide prevention

Systems responses, recognising the need for coordinated multi-level, multi-service interventions, have been developed in suicide prevention with evidence-based models such as the European Alliance Against Depression (139) and the Black Dog framework (currently being rolled out in numerous regions across Australia).

These models require the collective implementation of a range of evidencebased interventions within a community to reduce suicide risk in the population. These include: training of GPs, responsible media reporting, means restriction, school-based prevention programs, workplace programs, and access to mental health care and treatment (140). The critical factor of these approaches is that they are delivered through multiple services and systems in the community. While there is strong evidence to support the efficacy of each individual intervention/component, bringing them all together has been shown to result in stronger outcomes.

8.1 Core elements for a 'systems approach'

The elements of a systems approach to trauma have been articulated by both the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) in the United States and the Mental Health Coordinating Council of NSW in Australia (Table 5).

TABLE 5: SYSTEMS MODEL ELEMENTS

SAMHSA (USA)	Mental Health Coordinating Council (NSW, AUSTRALIA)
The SAMHSA has articulated the key levels of action required to achieve real systems change in trauma responses (141). This can be applied to an individual system, or in a more sophisticated approach led by a cross-government or inter-portfolio commitment spanning across a number of health and human services systems.	The Mental Health Coordinating Council (MHCC) described the key elements that are required across all service systems (with a focus on human services and mental health) so as to meet the needs of individuals with experiences of trauma (2). This was an Australian adaptation of a similar set of criteria for building trauma-informed mental health service systems developed and continually updated by the National Association of State Mental Health Program Directors (NASMHPD) in the US (142).
 Governance and leadership. Policy. Physical environment. Engagement and involvement. Cross-sector collaboration. Screening, assessment and treatment. Training and workforce development. Progress monitoring and quality assurance. Financing. Evaluation. 	 Trauma function and focus in Australian state mental health departments. National Government trauma policy. Prioritise recruitment to the workforce of those with training in trauma. Workforce orientation, training, support, competencies relating to trauma. Undergraduate (pre-service) education and training. Consumer involvement in trauma-informed practice and implementation. Funding of trauma-informed system development and evidence-based treatment (and access to public funded care). Practice guidelines for children and adults. Policies, procedures, rules and regulations to support access to trauma treatment, develop trauma-informed services and avoid re-traumatisation. Local/regional needs assessment, research, evaluation and data collection. Trauma screening and assessment for all adults and children seeking clinical care. Trauma-informed services and treatment.

8.2 Current challenges in an Australian context

Lack of policy direction, mandate and funding

The MHCC has called for a clear policy position from the Australian and jurisdictional governments prioritising trauma in mental health policies and frameworks and making a commitment to support trauma-informed service systems (2). As discussed in Section Five, our review of mental health policies across governments in Australia found, at best, an acknowledgement of trauma in the pathway to mental ill-health without describing clear actions and activities for implementing effective and evidence-based trauma responses within mental health services and systems.

Inconsistent translation of traumainformed approaches into practice

One of the clearest challenges for system-wide approaches has been the inconsistencies in the understanding of trauma-informed care, particularly in regards to its implementation (also discussed in Section 5). For example, one study looking at the conceptualisation of traumainformed practice across mental health, juvenile justice, child welfare and education providers found that service providers in particular were concerned that each system had their own conceptualisation and understanding of traumainformed practice, and that even individual practitioners had different definitions (96).

A discussion paper on trauma-informed approaches prepared for the Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse identified that while, broadly, there was a shared understanding about the principles and purpose of trauma-informed care, the understanding on how to operationalise and translate this into practice was not consistent (95). This was partly a result of a divergent purposes across systems. Some, such as justice settings, by their very nature "work against the principles of trauma-informed care" (p39). The ever increasing number of models and approaches, resources, training packages and toolkits may also be contributing to a lack of clarity and consistency in implementing traumainformed approaches.

Lack of common assessment frameworks

The authors of this report were unable to identify a common assessment tool utilised in youthfocused (12-25 years) services to screen or rapidly assess for trauma. In the UK, the Government had previously prescribed a Common Assessment Framework through its former 'Every Child Matters' policy, which helped agencies identify children's needs and any adversities experienced in a consistent way. Even though they are no longer required through government policy, Common Assessment Frameworks are still reported to be routinely utilised by a number of local authorities (94).

Workforce issues

There remains workforce challenges across a number of systems working with vulnerable and/ or traumatised young people. This includes both the recruitment and retention of qualified and experienced staff in child protection, juvenile justice, mental health and youth/social work related services. One of the challenges of developing 'trauma literacy' in these workforces is in the significant turnover of staff, and the expense involved in organisations continually providing professional development for new staff. Building compulsory units of trauma literacy into preservice education across a range of job functions, such as health, mental health, justice, education and social work is one opportunity to ensure that there is consistency in trauma knowledge and skills, at least upon entry into the workforce.

8.3 Cross-sector collaboration/integration at the regional level

Cross-sector collaboration is a key component of SAMHSA's systems approach to trauma, and 'Cross System Collaboration' approaches for young people who have experienced trauma have been further developed through regional projects in the US (143).

The siloed nature of health and human services delivery in Australia, along with limited resources and capacity and competition for policy prioritisation and funding has presented many road blocks to services working together in a collaborative way.

As identified through experiences in the UK, without systems collaborating together, there is "no effective way to share, and flag, evidence of young people's and familial involvement, so that professionals could see if levels of adversity or symptomology were escalating" (144).

In Australia, Kezelman and Stavropoulos (12) described that currently "a `merry go round' of unintegrated care risks re-traumatisation and compounding of unrecognised trauma". The lived experience of this failure to integrate and coordinate care has been clearly articulated by young people in the UK:

⁶⁹ Stop asking me to repeat myself" – it's a hard thing for me to talk about, and if it's going to help me I'd rather you told the right professional so that I don't have to.

Don't pass me from person to person" – I have to start from scratch each time. I don't want to be thrown between services, and it's going to screw with my recovery.

From Young Minds, Addressing Adversity Chapter 7 (145)

The National Child Traumatic Stress Network in the US published a paper on collaborative cross system responses which identified key strategies to address these challenges:

- That service/systems acknowledge the core connection to other existing services/systems.
- Systems must cultivate relationships with each other which can best serve the interests of the young person that they are all working with.
- Systems and services must formalise a commitment to partner and collaborate, for example through formal agreements/MOUs (143).

In their extensive work on adversity among young people in the UK over recent years, YoungMinds has frequently identified the need to establish interagency collaboration to ensure all of the young person's needs are being addressed. Responses should be positioned in the context of the adversity that has been experienced and its impact on the range of health and social outcomes (9, 94, 127).

Creating and sustaining a local transformation priority of adversity and trauma-informed care requires us to bring together the different ways in which local agencies recognise and identify adversity, trauma and related mental health needs."

From Young Minds, Addressing Adversity, Chapter 6 (94)

One example of a whole of government approach to vulnerable young people, many of who will have experienced trauma, is the Tasmanian Government's *Youth at risk strategy* (146). While addressing trauma experienced by young people is only one part of this strategy, it does provide a policy platform through which the government can fund and develop training, resources and regional governance arrangements in such a way that collaboration is optimised.

For example, through this strategy the Tasmanian Government will consider cross-sectoral training opportunities that will enhance consistency across the youth service sector and will look at targeting areas of greatest need. This could include engaging key stakeholder groups across the government and non-government sector and partnering with universities and technical and further education (TAFE) institutions, to ensure graduates entering professions within the youth sector are adequately skilled in areas such as trauma-informed care.

Opportunities for cross-sector collaboration can also be developed and driven at the local/ regional level, as described in the Spotlight 7 below. Commissioning of health and mental health services in Australia at a regional level through the PHNs also provide an opportunity to build crosssystem collaboration into funding agreements and regional priorities.

Spotlight 7: Cross-sector development of an youth early intervention platform - The Geelong Project

An example of an early intervention platform for improving outcomes for vulnerable young people who were at high risk of entering homelessness, justice, mental health, and substance abuse or protective services is The Geelong Project. While not specifically focused on trauma, it is likely many of the young people involved in this project will have a trauma history or be currently experiencing trauma.

This project developed (among others):

- Formal partnerships with local secondary schools.
- Formalised agreements and integrated work plans with partnering community service agencies, health providers, peak bodies and universities to build an integrated early intervention platform.
- Cross-sectoral training.
- An online platform through with crosssector collaboration and information sharing can occur.

An interim evaluation of the project has found a decline in young people presenting to local specialist homelessness services, reduction in early school leaving and improvements in home situations.

SUMMARY

A systems approach to trauma requires further development in Australia to respond to the needs of individuals with complex trauma experiences who are involved in, or move in and out of, multiple services.

Australian systems level responses are hindered through:

- > Lack of government leadership and policy.
- > Inconsistent understanding on implementation of traumainformed approaches across and even within systems.
- > Workforce issues.
- > Lack of targeted funding which supports systems to work together with a shared understanding and meet the holistic needs of what is often a shared client group.

The result is a 'merry go round' of service presentations and representations experienced by a very vulnerable group of young people, and potentially a traumatising experience of the services system.

Innovative and regionally responsive mechanisms for crosssector collaboration for young people experiencing heightened risk and vulnerability (more often than not as a result of trauma experiences) have been developed in Australia and internationally. These approaches have demonstrated improved outcomes for these young people, including in education and housing security. The focus really needs to shift away from establishing the evidence base on the link between trauma and mental health...toward service change.

Psychologist

Section Nine

Discussion and conclusion

.....

A number of key implications have been identified through this report for consideration in the future development of trauma responses across youth mental health and other youth focused policies, services and systems. These are summarised below. Please refer to the front of this document for the final set of recommendations.

••• I believe the focus really needs to shift away from establishing the evidence base on the link between trauma and mental health issues as this has been established, toward service change. Services are crying out for information, support and training in this area, but providers who have this expertise are being defunded, with the risk being that this expertise and knowledge is lost and funding goes into doing it all again, rather than moving things forward and actually implementing change."

Psychologist

9.1 Government policies

Current mental health policies do not adequately describe or emphasise the extent of exposure to trauma among young people, the impact of trauma and adversities on mental health and wellbeing, or explicit direction on the need for trauma-informed responses to be embedded in youth mental health interventions and services. While the Fourth National Mental Health Plan had made considerable gains in improving the policy response, the Fifth National Mental Health and Suicide Prevention Plan took a step back in its acknowledgement and response to trauma outside of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people and communities.

The authors of this report strongly support the MHCC recommendations for a policy position from the Australian and jurisdictional governments prioritising trauma in mental health policies and frameworks and making a commitment to support trauma-informed service systems.

Where the need for trauma-informed care is described across a range of other youth focused policies and strategies there is, in almost all instances, a lack of direction on the implementation of this approach that needs to be urgently addressed. This includes detail such as the training, resources and investment required to support the development of trauma-informed services.

Further, there is a need to consolidate an understanding of trauma and its impacts, how it is identified and develop a framework for implementing and measuring trauma-informed care across systems and for particular population groups of vulnerable young people. This will require a substantial reform of public policy, service system design and workforce development coordinated across a range of relevant policy portfolios and across all levels of government.

9.2 Service planners Youth mental health

The development of youth-friendly and focused models of mental health care, such as headspace, has well-positioned these services to operate according to principles identified within traumainformed care models. However, improvements are urgently needed in the assessment and treatment of trauma-related disorders within these services. In particular, there is a need for youth mental health services more broadly to stop conceptualising 'trauma' and 'mental health' as distinct and different treatment approaches and services.

Many youth mental health service providers also appear to be hindered in their capacity to provide the adequate treatment response for trauma. Sessions available through the MBS (Better Access) Initiative were considered to be inadequate. The required number and duration of sessions of evidence-based treatment approaches such as TF-CBT is 12-16 sessions. Given the additional sessions that may be required in establishing trust and addressing barriers for a young person to disclose a traumatic experience, the current limit of ten sessions appears to be inadequate.

An alternative targeted trauma care package could be provided by utilising a range of mental health funding options including, Better Access, the Australian Government's Youth Severe mental health funding through the PHNs and the ATAPS. For example, ATAPS Tier 2 initiatives have previously included a targeted trauma response for the 2009 Victorian victims. The *Bushfire Initiative* has been subsequently rolled out to other bushfire affected areas such as the Blue Mountains, NSW (2013) where persisting symptoms of mental illness resulted from trauma and loss (147).

Broader youth systems

It has also been noted that populations with complex needs (including those described in Section 2.3) are at very high risk of falling through the gaps of service delivery systems due to a lack of service coordination and integration (148). There is an understanding that true traumainformed care is only possible through a systems approach, where all services and systems involved in a young person's life are trauma-informed and working collaboratively. It is important to strengthen the capacity of youth mental health services to work in connection with other systems including education, human and social services and youth justice and provide continuity of service and consistent approach for young people as they move between various youth service systems.

Funding is required to support the development of cross-system integration with a focus on formalising partnerships between key service providers and stakeholders, building platforms for information sharing and cross-sectoral training opportunities. Given the bilateral nature of the national and jurisdictional government action required, one mechanism for providing this funding involves the establishment of a National Partnership Agreement for responding to young people with histories or experiences of trauma.

9.3 Workforce

Youth mental health

Support and training appears to be required for clinicians to feel comfortable in assessing for trauma and integrating responses within treatment. This relates to trauma-related diagnoses and for broader presentations of mental ill-health including anxiety, depression, eating disorders, psychosis, drug and alcohol and personality disorders. This should be supported through:

- Development of youth-specific trauma assessment tools and training (to achieve the Australian Government's National Mental Health Workforce Standards).
- Prioritisation of training and upskilling by individual services and professional associations.
- Regional sector development activities commissioned by PHNs and other government incentives provided to youth mental health services to address barriers to training.

Training in psychological trauma (assessment, awareness of developmental impacts and treatment) needs to begin at undergraduate university level for all disciplines involved in mental health service delivery, be a core subject at postgraduate level and be a compulsory PE activity for maintaining registration. All mental health professionals should be trained/endorsed in at least one evidence-based treatment for trauma-related mental health problems."

Clinical consultant

In addition, there appears to be a lack of trained clinicians who specialise in trauma-specific treatments for young people. There is a need to better understand the extent and nature of this workforce shortage through the mental health needs assessments being undertaking by the 31 PHNs.

Finally, there is a need to develop an accreditation program for advanced practice in trauma therapy which includes opportunities for training, ongoing supervision and regular upskilling. The authors of this report are aware that, in 2018, the Department of Health released a tender for "a systematic review of the evidence for the effective treatment of complex trauma and workforce support activities based on the findings of this systematic review and a directory of the mental health professionals that practice traumainformed care." This is a timely piece of work and it is important that it incorporates findings specific to different population groups, including young people.

Broader youth systems

There are now a significant number of formal training packages for service providers on trauma-informed care available across Australia. However, there is a need to ensure consistency in approaches to trauma and engage widespread participation in this training. For services working with young people, the training provided should also be designed and delivered in a way that represents the experiences and needs of young people specifically. Involving young people in the design and delivery of this training should be considered.

It should also be culturally sensitive and appropriate, responding to different constructs and experiences of trauma and mental health among culturally and linguistically diverse (CALD) young people and families, as well as Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander young people.

An individual's appraisals, reactions and expressions of distress in response to potentially stressful and traumatic events may be, in part, culturally determined."

Service provider

To build the capacity of all systems to respond more appropriately and effectively to trauma in young people there is a need for consistent preservice training across professional disciplines which are likely to come in contact with young people who have trauma histories. This includes mental health and health services, as well as social services (social workers, youth workers) and justice/corrections.

9.4 Research

Finally, a paucity of research into appropriate and effective trauma assessment (and the gateways into mental health care) and treatments for broader, more complex outcomes of severe trauma is a significant stumbling block for all Australian governments to more effectively target their services and investments.

In addition, there is no universally agreed approach to trauma-informed care underpinned by empirical research that has been adapted and tested for use both within Australian settings and across diverse populations of young people. The authors of this report believe a central resource clearinghouse on trauma would assist government and service providers to consolidate and update practice based on existing and rapidly emerging evidence for trauma-informed approaches and treatments across different populations and age-groups.

- Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse. Final Report: Volume 9, Advocacy, support and therapeutic treatment services. Commonwealth of Australia, 2017.
- Bateman J, Henderson C, Kezelman C. Trauma-Informed Care and Practice: Towards a cultural shift in policy reform across mental health and human services in Australia, A National Strategic Direction, Position Paper and Recommendations of the National Trauma-Informed Care and Practice Advisory Working Group,. Mental Health Coordinating Council., 2013.
- The National Child Traumatic Stress Network. Secondary Traumatic Stress: A Fact Sheet for Child-Serving Professionals. Los Angeles, CA, and Durham, NC: National Center for Child Traumatic Stress; 2011.
- Kidsmatter. The rise of secondary trauma. In: e-newsletter K, editor. undated.
- van der Kolk BA, Courtois CA. Editorial comments: Complex developmental trauma. *Journal of Traumatic* Stress. 2005; 18(5): 385-8.
- 6. Healing Foundation. Growing our children up strong and deadly. Healing Foundation, 2013.
- Muhtz C, Wittekind C, Godemann K, et al. Mental Health in Offspring of Traumatized Refugees with and without Post-traumatic Stress Disorder. Stress Health. 2015.
- Sangalang CC, Vang C. Intergenerational Trauma in Refugee Families: A Systematic Review. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health*. 2016.
- Aynsley A, Bradley R, Buchanan L, Burrows M, Bush M. Childhood adversity, substance misuse and young people's mental health: Expert Briefing. Addaction and Young Minds, 2017.
- Reay RE, Raphael B, Aplin V, et al. Trauma and Adversity in the Lives of Children and Adolescents Attending a Mental Health Service. *Children Australia*. 2015; 40(3): 167-79.
- Jennings A. Models for Developing Trauma-Informed Behavioral Health Systems and Trauma Specific Services. National Association of State Mental Health Program Directors (NASMHPD) and the National Technical Assistance Center for State Mental Health Planning (NTAC), 2004.
- 12. Kezelman C, Stavropoulos P. Practice Guidelines for Treatment of Complex Trauma and Trauma Informed Care and Service Delivery Adults Surviving Child Abuse (ASCA), 2012.
- Heim C, Shugart M, Craighead WE, Nemeroff CB. Neurobiological and psychiatric consequences of child abuse and neglect. *Developmental Psychobiology*. 2010; 52(7): 671-90.
- Bendall S, Jackson HJ, Hulbert CA, McGorry PD. Childhood Trauma and Psychotic Disorders: a Systematic, Critical Review of the Evidence. Schizophrenia Bulletin. 2008; 34(3): 568-79.
- Phoenix Australia. Effects of trauma: PTSD: Phoenix Australia; 2018 [cited 2018 20 April 2018]. Available from: http://phoenixaustralia.org/recovery/effects-oftrauma/ptsd/.
- Alisic E, Zalta AK, van Wesel F, et al. Rates of posttraumatic stress disorder in trauma-exposed children and adolescents: meta-analysis. *British Journal of Psychiatry*. 2014; 204: 335-40.

- Ford JD. Complex PTSD: research directions for nosology/assessment, treatment, and public health. *European Journal of Psychotraumatology*. 2015; 6: 10.3402/ejpt.v6.27584.
- McLaughlin KA, Greif Green J, Gruber MJ, Sampson NA, Zaslavsky AM, Kessler RC. Childhood adversities and first onset of psychiatric disorders in a national sample of us adolescents. *Archives of General Psychiatry*. 2012; 69(11): 1151-60.
- Fernandes V, Osório FL. Are there associations between early emotional trauma and anxiety disorders? Evidence from a systematic literature review and meta-analysis. *European Psychiatry*. 2015; 30(6): 756-64.
- Mandelli L, Petrelli C, Serretti A. The role of specific early trauma in adult depression: A meta-analysis of published literature. Childhood trauma and adult depression. *European Psychiatry*. 2015; 30(6): 665-80.
- Widom CS, DuMont K, Czaja SJ. A prospective investigation of major depressive disorder and comorbidity in abused and neglected children grown up. *Archives of General Psychiatry*. 2007; 64(1): 49-56.
- Bailey T, Alvarez-Jimenez M, Garcia-Sanchez AM, Hulbert C, Barlow E, Bendall S. Childhood Trauma Is Associated With Severity of Hallucinations and Delusions in Psychotic Disorders: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Schizophrenia Bulletin.* 2018: sbx161sbx.
- 23. Conus P, Cotton S, Schimmelmann BG, McGorry PD, Lambert M. Pretreatment and outcome correlates of sexual and physical trauma in an epidemiological cohort of first-episode psychosis patients. *Schizophrenia Bulletin.* 2010; 36(6): 1105-14.
- Newnham E, Janca A. Childhood adversity and borderline personality disorder: a focus on adolescence. *Current Opinion in Psychiatry*. 2014; 27(1): 68-72.
- Ball JS, Links PS. Borderline personality disorder and childhood trauma: Evidence for a causal relationship. *Current Psychiatry Reports*. 2009; 11(1): 63-8.
- Miller AB, Esposito-Smythers C, Weismoore JT, Renshaw KD. The Relation Between Child Maltreatment and Adolescent Suicidal Behavior: A Systematic Review and Critical Examination of the Literature. *Clinical Child and Family Psychology Review*. 2013; 16(2): 146-72.
- Krysinska K, Lester D. Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder and Suicide Risk: A Systematic Review. Archives of Suicide Research. 2010; 14(1): 1-23.
- Vierling V, Etori S, Valenti L, et al. Prevalence and impact of post-traumatic stress disorder in a disordered eating population sample. *Presse Medicale*. 2015; 44(11): e341-52.
- Jonas S, Bebbington P, McManus S, et al. Sexual abuse and psychiatric disorder in England: results from the 2007 Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey. *Psycholological Medicine*. 2011; 41(4): 709-19.
- Brewerton TD. Eating disorders, trauma, and comorbidity: focus on PTSD. *Eating Disorders*. 2007; 15(4): 285-304.
- Pignatelli AM, Wampers M, Loriedo C, Biondi M, Vanderlinden J. Childhood neglect in eating disorders: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Trauma* & Dissociation. 2017; 18(1): 100-15.
- Wall L, Quadara A. Acknowledging complexity in the impacts of sexual vicimtisation trauma. Australian Centre for the Study of Sexual Assault, 2014.

- Kezelman C. Responding to the public health issue of complex trauma Child Family Community Australia: Australian Institute of Family Studies; 2014. Available from: https://aifs.gov.au/cfca/2014/05/14/ responding-public-health-issue-complex-trauma.
- Mills KL, McFarlane AC, Slade T, et al. Assessing the prevalence of trauma exposure in epidemiological surveys. Aust N Z J Psychiatry. 2011; 45(5): 407-15.
- Rosenman S. Trauma and posttraumatic stress disorder in Australia: findings in the population sample of the Australian National Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*. 2002; 36(4): 515-20.
- Copeland WE, Keeler G, Angold A, Costello EJ. Traumatic events and posttraumatic stress in childhood. Archives of General Psychiatry. 2007; 64(5): 577-84.
- McLaughlin KA, Koenen KC, Hill ED, et al. Trauma exposure and posttraumatic stress disorder in a national sample of adolescents. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2013; 52(8): 815-30 e14.
- Australian Bureau of Statistics. 4840.0.55.001 Mental Health of Young People, 2007. In: ABS, editor. Canberra2007.
- 39. Child Family Community Australia. Children in care. Australian Institute of Family Studies, 2015.
- Webster S, Temple-Smith M, Smith A. Children and young people in out-of-home care: Improving access to primary care. *Australian Family Physician*. 2012; 41(10): 819-22.
- Milburn NL, Lynch M, Jackson J. Early Identification of Mental Health Needs for Children in Care: A Therapeutic Assessment Programme for Statutory Clients of Child Protection. *Clinical Child Psychology and Psychiatry*. 2008; 13(1): 31-47.
- Bush M. Chapter I. Childhood adversity and trauma: an introduction. In: Bush M, editor. Addressing Adversity. London: Young Minds; 2018.
- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Youth justice in Australia 2014-15. AIHW bulletin no 133 Cat no AUS 198. Canberra: AIHW; 2016.
- 44. The Royal Australasian College of Physicians. The health and well-being of incarcerated adolescents. Sydney: 2011.
- 45. Indig D, Vecchiato C, Haysom L, et al. 2009 NSW Young People in Custody Health Survey: Full Report. Justice Health and Juvenile Justice. . Sydney: NSW Health Young People in Custody Health Survey, 2011.
- Grover C. Research Paper: Youth Justice in Victoria Melbourne: Parliamentary Library & Information Service, Department of Parliamentary Services, Parliament of Victoria, 2017.
- Fox B, Perez N, Cass E, Baglivio M, Epps N. Trauma changes everything: Examining the relationship between adverse childhood experiences and serious, violent and chronic juvenile offenders. *Childhood Abuse and Neglect*. 2015; 46: 163-73.
- Commission for Children and Young People. The same four walls: inquiry into the use of isolation, separation and lockdowns in the Victorian youth justice system. Melbourne: Commission for Children and Young People, 2017.
- Multicultural Youth Advocacy Network. Humanitarian and migrant youth arrivals to Australia: a snapshot of the data July 2014 – June 2015. Multicultural Youth Advocacy Network, 2016.

- Trauma and Grief Network. Refugees and asylum seekers: Supporting recovery from trauma. In: University AN, editor. ACT: Australian Child and Adolescent Trauma Loss and Grief Network; undated.
- Fazel M, Wheeler J, Danesh J. Prevalence of serious mental disorder in 7000 refugees resettled in western countries: a systematic review. *Lancet*. 2005; 365(9467): 1309-14.
- Adebowale L, Bush M, Verghese S. Chapter 14. Responding to the traumatic impact of racial prejudice. In: Bush M, editor. Addressing Adversity. London: Young Minds; 2018.
- Homelessness Australia. Homelessness Statistics 2017. Available from: http://www.homelessnessaustralia. org.au/index.php/about-homelessness/homelessstatistics.
- 54. Martijn C, Sharpe L. Pathways to youth homelessness. Social Science and Medicine. 2006; 62(1): 1-12.
- 55. O'Donnell M, Varker T, Cash R, et al. The Trauma and Homelessness Initiative: Report Carlton, Victoria: Australian Centre for Posttraumatic Mental Health in collaboration with Sacred Heart Mission, Mind Australia, Inner South Community Health and VincentCare Victoria 2014.
- Taylor KM, Sharpe L. Trauma and post-traumatic stress disorder among homeless adults in Sydney. *Australian* and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry. 2008; 42(3): 206-13.
- Phoenix Australia. Veterans trauma recovery programmes: Phoenix Australia, The Centre for Post-traumatic Mental Health; 2017. Available from: http://phoenixaustralia.org/recovery/veterans-ptsdprograms/.
- beyondblue. Good practice framework for mental health and wellbeing in first responder organisations. beyondblue, updated.
- 59. Gee D. The Last Ambush: Aspects of mental health in the British armed forces. London: ForcesWatch, 2013.
- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Incidence of suicide in serving and ex-serving Australian Defence Force personnel: detailed analysis 2001–2015. Canberra: AIHW, 2017 Contract No.: Cat. no. PHE 218.
- Fjeldheim CB, Nöthling J, Pretorius K, et al. Trauma exposure, posttraumatic stress disorder and the effect of explanatory variables in paramedic trainees. BMC Emergency Medicine. 2014; 14: 11-.
- 62. Hillier L, Jones T, Monagle M, et al. Writing themsleves in 3: The third national study on the sexual health and wellbeing of same sex attracted and gender questioning young people. Melbourne: Latrobe University: The Australian Reserach Centre in Sex, Health and Society, 2010.
- 63. Strauss P, Cook A, Winter S, Watson V, Wright Toussaint D, Lin A. Trans Pathways: the mental health experiences and care pathways of trans young people. Summary of results. Perth, Australia: Telethon Kids Institute, 2017.
- 64. Atkinson J, Nelson J, Atkinson C. Trauma, Transgenerational Transfer and Effects on Community Wellbeing. In: Purdie N, Dudgeon P, Walker R, editors. Working Together: Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Mental Health and Wellbeing Principles and Practice. ACT: Australian Government; 2010.
- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander child safety. Canberra: AIHW, 2011.

- Nadew GT. Exposure to traumatic events, prevalence of posttraumatic stress disorder and alcohol abuse in Aboriginal communities. *Rural Remote Health*. 2012; 12(4): 1667.
- Ralph N. Trauma, Posttraumatic Stress Disorder, Suicide and Aspects of Well Being Among Aboriginal Adolescents in the Kimberley: The University of Western Australia; 2010.
- 68. The Australian Child and Adolescent Trauma Loss and Grief Network. How children and young people experience and react to traumatic events Canberra: Australian National University, 2010.
- Cozolino L. The neuroscience of psychotherapy: building and rebuilding the human brain. New York: Norton; 2002.
- Teicher MH, Samson JA, Anderson CM, Ohashi K. The effects of childhood maltreatment on brain structure, function and connectivity. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*. 2016; 17(10): 652-66.
- Teicher MH, Samson JA. Annual Research Review: Enduring neurobiological effects of childhood abuse and neglect. *Journal of child psychology and psychiatry, and allied disciplines*. 2016; 57(3): 241-66.
- 72. Blue Knot Foundation. Trauma-informed practice: blue knot foundation factsheet for workers in diverse settings. In: Blue Knot Foundation, editor. undated.
- 73. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention Kaiser Permanente. The ACE Study Survey Data [Unpublished Data]. In: Services DoHaH, editor. Atlanta2016.
- 74. Felitti VJ. The relationship of adverse childhood experiences to adult health: Turning gold into lead. Zeitschrift für Psychosomatische Medizin und Psychotherapie. 2002; 48(4): 359-69.
- Dube SR, Felitti VJ, Dong M, Chapman DP, Giles WH, Anda RF. Childhood abuse, neglect, and household dysfunction and the risk of illicit drug use: the adverse childhood experiences study. *Pediatrics*. 2003; 111(3): 564-72.
- Brown DW, Anda RF, Tiemeier H, et al. Adverse childhood experiences and the risk of premature mortality. *American Journal of Preventative Medicine*. 2009; 37(5): 389-96.
- Currie J, Widom CS. Long-term consequences of child abuse and neglect on adult economic well-being. *Child Maltreatment*. 2010; 15(2): 111-20.
- Douglas KR, Chan G, Gelernter J, et al. Adverse childhood events as risk factors for substance dependence: Partial mediation by mood and anxiety disorders. Addictive Behaviors. 2010; 35: 7-13.
- Hughes K, Lowey H, Quigg Z, Bellis MA. Relationships between adverse childhood experiences and adult mental wellbeing: results from an English national household survey. *BMC Public Health*. 2016; 16: 222.
- Stevens SJ, Murphy BS, McKnight K. Traumatic stress and gender differences in relationship to substance abuse, mental health, physical health, and HIV risk behavior in a sample of adolescents enrolled in drug treatment. *Child Maltreatment*. 2003; 8(1): 46-57.
- Clark DB, Lesnick L, Hegedus AM. Traumas and other adverse life events in adolescents with alcohol abuse and dependence. *Journal of the American Adacemy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*. 1997; 36(12): 1744-51.

- 82. Giaconia RM, Reinherz HZ, Hauf AC, Paradis AD, Wasserman MS, Langhammer DM. Comorbidity of substance use and post-traumatic stress disorders in a community sample of adolescents. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*. 2000; 70(2): 253-62.
- Plant DT, Jones FW, Pariante CM, Pawlby S. Association between maternal childhood trauma and offspring childhood psychopathology: mediation analysis from the ALSPAC cohort. *British Journal of Psychiatry*. 2017.
- Zalewski M, Cyranowski JM, Cheng Y, Swartz HA. ROLE OF MATERNAL CHILDHOOD TRAUMA ON PARENTING AMONG DEPRESSED MOTHERS OF PSYCHIATRICALLY ILL CHILDREN. Depression and anxiety. 2013; 30(9): 792-9.
- Blignault I, Jackson Pulver L, Fitzpatrick S, et al. A resource for collective healing for members of the Stolen Generations: Planning, implementing and evaluating effective local response. Canberra: The Healing Foundation, 2014 November 2014. Report No.: 978-0-9871884-3-4.
- Taylor P, Moore P, Pezzullo L, Tucci J, Goddard C, De Bortoli L. The Cost of Child Abuse in Australia. Melbourne: Australian Childhood Foundation, Child Abuse Prevention Research Australia & Access Economics, 2008.
- Kezelman C, Hossack N, Stavropoulos P, Burley P. The Cost of Unresolved Childhood Trauma and Abuse in Adults in Australia. Sydney: Adults Surviving Child Abuse and Pegasus Economics, 2015.
- Phoenix Australia. Australian Guidelines for the Treatment of Acute Stress Disorder & Posttraumatic Stress Disorder. Melbourne, Australia: Phoenix Australia: The Centre for Posttraumatic Mental Health, 2013.
- Fang X, Brown DS, Florence CS, Mercy JA. The economic burden of child maltreatment in the United States and implications for prevention. *Child Abuse Negl*. 2012; 36(2): 156-65.
- Deloitte Access Economics. The economic cost of the social impact of natural disasters. Sydney NSW: A report for the Australian Business Roundtable for Disaster Resilience & Safer Communities, 2016.
- van Loon AM, & Kralik, D. Facilitating Transition after child sexual abuse South Australia: RDNS Research Unit, 2005.
- Damian AJ, Gallo JJ, Mendelson T. Barriers and facilitators for access to mental health services by traumatized youth. *Children and Youth Services Review*. 2018; 85: 273-8.
- Suzuki LK, Calzo JP. The search for peer advice in cyberspace: An examination of online teen bulletin boards about health and sexuality. *Journal of applied developmental psychology*. 2004; 25(6): 685-98.
- 94. Bush M, Brennan S. Chapter 6: Moving Beyond Adversity. In: Bush M, editor. Addressing Adversity. London: Young Minds; 2018.
- Quadara A, Hunter C. Principles of Trauma-informed approaches to child sexual abuse: A discussion paper, Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse. Sydney: Commonwealth of Australia, 2016.
- Donisch K, Bray C, Gewirtz A. Child Welfare, Juvenile Justice, Mental Health, and Education Providers' Conceptualizations of Trauma-Informed Practice. *Child Maltreat*. 2016; 21(2): 125-34.

- Mental Health Coordinating Council. Trauma-informed care and practice organisational toolkit (TICPOT) [Online toolkit]. Mental Health Coordinating Council; 2018. Available from: http://www.mhcc.org.au/sectordevelopment/recovery-and-practice-approaches/ ticpot.aspx.
- Commonwealth of Australia. Fourth National Mental Health Plan: An agenda for collaborative government action in mental health 2009-2014 Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia, 2009.
- Commonwealth of Australia. Australian Government Response to Contibuting Lives, Thriving Communities

 Review of Mental Health Programmes and Services. Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia, 2015.
- 100. Commonwealth of Australia. Fifth National Mental Health and Suicide Prevention Plan. In: Department of Health, editor. Canberra2017.
- 101. Atkinson J. Trauma-informed services and traumaspecific care for Indigenous Australian children. Resource sheet. Canberra, Melbourne: Produced for the Closing the Gap Clearinghouse, 2013 Contract No.: 21.
- 102. Conners Edge N, L. Kramer T, Sigel B, Helpenstill K, Sievers C, McKelvey L. Trauma-informed care training in a child welfare system: Moving it to the front line. *Children and Youth Services Review*. 2013; 35(11): 1830-5.
- 103. Frederico M, Jackson A, Black C. More than Words The Language of Relationships: Third Evaluation Report Take Two. Melbourne: Latrobe University and Berry Street, 2010.
- 104. Esaki N, Benamati J, Yanosy S, et al. The Sanctuary Model: Theoretical Framework. Families in society: the journal of contemporary human services. 2014; 94(2): 119-34.
- 105. McLean S, Price-Robertson R, Robinson E. Therapeutic residential care in Australia: Taking stock and looking forward. AIHW, 2011.
- 106. Miller NA, Najavits LM. Creating trauma-informed correctional care: a balance of goals and environment. *European Journal of Psychotraumatology*. 2012; 3: 10.3402/ejpt.v3i0.17246.
- 107. Dierkhising CB, Ko S, Halladay Goldman J. Trauma-Informed Juvenile Justice Roundtable: Current Issues and Directions in Creating Trauma-Informed Juvenile Justice Systems. Los Angeles, CA & Durham, NC: National Center for Child Traumatic Stress, 2013.
- 108. Australasian Juvenile Justice Administrators. Principles of Youth Justice in Australia. 2014.
- 109. Royal Commission into the Protection and Detention of Children in the Northern Territory. Final Report. 2017; 1.
- Armytage P, Ogloff J. Youth Justice Review and Strategy: Meeting needs and reducing offending. Melbourne: Victorian Government, 2017.
- Minister for Families and Children. Building a Modern Youth Justice System [press release]. State Government of Victoria2017.
- 112. Olson D, Baglivio M. The Florida experience: creating a safe residential environment for juvenile offenders. *Corrections Today*. 2013; (1): 64-7.
- Love R, Becker-Powell J, Shelby T, Johnson L. Traumainformed Department of Juvenile Justice video training. http://www.djj.state.fl.us/partners/our-approach/ Trauma2010. p. 102:39.
- 114. NSW Government. What we heard: A summary of feedback from the Foundations for Change – Homeslessness in NSW. Sydney, NSW: 2017.

- 115. Department of Housing and Community Development. Pathways out of homelessness: Discussion paper. Darwin: Northern Territory Government, 2017.
- Hopper E, Bassuk E, Olivet J. Shelter from the Storm: Trauma-Informed Care in Homelessness Services Settings. *The Open Health Services and Policy Journal*. 2010; 3(2): 80-100.
- 117. Cash R, O'Donnell M, Varker T, et al. The Trauma and Homelessness Service Framework. Melbourne, Victoria: Australian Centre for Pottraumatic Mental Health, 2014.
- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Specialist homelessness services 2015-16 (web report). Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, 2016.
- Downey L. Calmer Classrooms: A guide to working with traumatised children. Melbourne: Child Safety Commissioner Victoria, 2007.
- 120. Ko S, Ford J, Kassam-Adams N, et al. Creating Trauma-Informed Systems: Child Welfare, Education, First Responders, Health Care, Juvenile Justice. Professional Psychology Research and Practice. 2008; 39(4): 396-404.
- 121. Mills KL. The importance of providing trauma-informed care in alcohol and other drug services. *Drug and Alcohol Review*. 2015; 34(3): 231-3.
- 122. Ewer PL, Teesson M, Sannibale C, Roche A, Mills KL. The prevalence and correlates of secondary traumatic stress among alcohol and other drug workers in Australia. Drug and Alcohol Review. 2015; (3): 252.
- Bride BE, Hatcher SS, Humble MN. Trauma training, trauma practices, and secondary traumatic stress among substance abuse counselors. *Traumatology*. 2009; 15(2): 96-105.
- 124. Bryson S. What are effective strategies for implementing trauma-informed care in youth inpatient psychiatric and residential treatment settings? A realist systematic review. *International Journal of Mental Health* Systems. 2017; 11(36).
- 125. Victorian Government Department of Health. National practice standards for the mental health workforce. State of Victoria funded by the Australian Government Department of Health, 2013.
- 126. Center for Substance Abuse Treatment (US). Trauma-Informed Care in Behavioral Health Services: Chapter 4, Screening and Assessment. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/books/NBK207188/: Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (US); 2014.
- 127. Bush M. Beyond Adversity. London: Young Minds, 2016.
- 128. Kerig P, Ford J, Olafson E. Assessing Exposure to Psychological Trauma and Posttraumatic Stress Symptoms in the Juvenile Justice Population. LA, California and Durham, N.C.: National Child Traumatic Stress Network, 2014.
- 129. ACT Children and Young People Commissioner. Children and Young People with Complex Needs in the ACT Youth Justice System: Criminal justice responses to mental health conditions, cognitive disability, drug and alcohol disorders and childhood trauma. ACT: ACT Children and Young People Commissioner, 2016.
- 130. Pardee M, Kuzma E, Dahlem CHY, Boucher N, Darling-Fisher CS. Current state of screening high-ACE youth and emerging adults in primary care. *Journal of the American Association of Nurse Practitioners*. 2017; 29(12): 716.
- 131. Denton R, Frogley C, Jackson S, John M, Querstret D. The assessment of developmental trauma in children and adolescents: A systematic review. CLINICAL CHILD PSYCHOLOGY AND PSYCHIATRY. 2017; 22(2): 260-87.

- 132. Kalmakis KA, Chandler GE. Health consequences of adverse childhood experiences: a systematic review. *Journal of the American Association of Nurse Practitioners*. 2015; 27(8): 457-65.
- 133. Jakobsen M, Meyer DeMott MA, Heir T. Validity of screening for psychiatric disorders in unaccompanied minor asylum seekers: Use of computer-based assessment. *Transcultural Psychiatry*. 2017; 54(5/6): 611.
- 134. Schnyder U, Ehlers A, Elbert T, et al. Psychotherapies for PTSD: what do they have in common? *Eur J Psychotraumatol.* 2015; 6: 28186.
- 135. De Jongh A, Resick PA, Zoellner LA, et al. Critical analysis of the current treatment guidelines for complex ptsd in adults. *Depression and anxiety*. 2016; 33(5): 359-69.
- 136. Cohen JA, Mannarino AP. Trauma-Focused Cognitive Behavioral Therapy for Traumatized Children and Families. *Child and adolescent psychiatric clinics of North America*. 2015; 24(3): 557-70.
- Wall L, Higgins D, Hunter C. Trauma-informed care in child/family welfare services. Victoria: Child Family Community Australia, 2016.
- 138. ACT Government Community Services. Developing a Trauma-Informed Therapeutic Service in the Australian Capital Territory for Children and Young People Affected by Abuse and Neglect. Canberra: ACT Government, 2014.
- 139. Hegerl U, Rummel-Kluge C, Varnik A, Arensman E, Koburger N. Alliances against depression A community based approach to target depression and to prevent suicidal behaviour. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioural Reviews*. 2013; 37(10 Pt 1): 2404-9.
- 140. CRESP and Black Dog Institute. National Suicide Prevention Summit 2015: Background Information. CRESP and Black Dog Institute, 2015.
- 141. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. SAMHSA's Concept of Trauma and Guidance for a Trauma-Informed Approach. Rockville, MD: Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, 2014 Contract No.: HHS Publication No. (SMA) 14-4884.
- 142. Blanch A. Developing trauma-informed behavioral health systems. Alexandria, VA:: National Association of State Mental Health Program Directors, National Technical Assistance Center for State Mental Health Planning., 2003.
- 143. Stewart M. Cross-System Collaboration. In: Stress NCfCT, editor. Los Angeles, CA & Durham, NC2013.
- 144. Wightman C, McCabe R. Chapter 26. Re-thinking family interventions form an ACE perspective. 2018. In: Addressing Adversity [Internet]. London: Young Minds.
- 145. Young MInds. Chapter 7: Young people's principles for adversity adn trauma-informed care. . 2018. In: Addressing Adversity: Prioritising adversity and traumainfomred care for children and young people in England [Internet]. London: Young Minds Trust.
- 146. Tasmanian Government. Youth at risk strategy. Tasmania: 2018.
- 147. Bassilios B, Nicholas A, Reifels L, et al. Evaluating the Access to Allied Psychological Services (ATAPS) program: Ten year consolidated ATAPS evaluation report. Melbourne, Victoria: Centre for Mental Health: University of Melbourne, 2013.

148. Whiteford H, McKeon G, Harris M, Diminic S, Siskind D, Scheurer R. System-level intersectoral linkages between the mental health and non-clinical support sectors. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*. 2014; 48(10): 895-906.

35 Poplar Road Parkville VIC 3052 1300 679 436 orygen.org.au An initiative of The Colonial Foundation, The University of Melbourne and Melbourne Health

